## Singlet-Oxygen Chemiluminescence in Peroxide Reactions

Waldemar Adam,<sup>†,#</sup> Dmitri V. Kazakov,<sup>\*,‡</sup> and Valeri P. Kazakov<sup>‡</sup>

Institut für Organische Chemie der Universität Würzburg, Am Hubland, D-97074 Würzburg, Germany, Department of Chemistry, Facundo Bueso 110, University of Puerto Rico, Rio Piedras, Puerto Rico 00931, and Institute of Organic Chemistry, Ufa Scientific Center of the RAS, 71 Prospect Oktyabrya, 450054 Ufa, Russia

Received February 3, 2005

# Contents

1.	Introduction	3371		
2.	Singlet-Oxygen Monomol and Dimol Emissions			
3.	Quantification of Singlet Oxygen by Means of Chemiluminescence			
4.	Prototypes of Chemiluminescent Peroxide Reactions			
	4. 1 Endoperoxides	3376		
	4. 2 Hydrogen Peroxide	3376		
	4. 3 Dioxetanes	3378		
	4. 4 Dioxiranes	3379		
	4. 5 Peroxy Acids	3380		
	4. 6 Trioxides	3380		
	4. 7 Tetraoxides through the Recombination of Peroxyl Radicals	3381		
	<ol> <li>7.1 Primary and Secondary Peroxyl Radicals</li> </ol>	3381		
	4. 7.2 Tertiary Peroxyl Radicals	3382		
5.	Miscellaneous Reactions	3382		
	5. 1 Ozone	3382		
	5. 2 Superoxide Ion	3382		
	5. 3 Peroxynitrite	3383		
	5. 4 Diverse Oxidation	3383		
6.	Outlook			
7.	. Acknowledgments			
8.	. References			

## 1. Introduction

The process of transforming chemical energy into light emission, a phenomenon known as chemiluminescence (CL), has been an attractive topic of intensive research over the years, in view of its fundamental mechanistic significance and the diversity of practical applications.<sup>1–12</sup> The in-depth knowledge of chemiluminescent systems paves the way for understanding the otherwise difficult to explore "dark" processes associated with such reactions. This is well illustrated, for instance, by the discovery of the quantum-chain reactions (with and without energy branching) through the detailed elucidation of the CL affiliated with the thermal decomposition of dioxetanes.<sup>13–17</sup>

# University of Puerto Rico.

Among the various known chemiluminescent reactions, the intervention of singlet oxygen  $({}^{1}O_{2})$  is of particular interest in the context of the present review. Since its spectral detection in the early 1960s.<sup>18-25</sup> the singlet-oxygen CL has been extensively studied, especially during the last few decades, once ultrasensitive detectors became available<sup>26-28</sup> in the late 1970s to monitor faint light emission in solution. This rapidly expanding field of research is of fundamental concern in biology,<sup>29</sup> chemistry, environmental and material sciences, and medicine. As shall be illustrated below, the  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  CL has been often invoked to account for the light emission in chemical and biological processes. Evidently, numerous analytical applications in chemistry and biology rest on our ample understanding of the CL exposed by singlet oxygen.

Various aspects of singlet-oxygen chemistry have been intensively reviewed. The numerous reviews and monographs published to date<sup>30-61</sup> in this field have been mainly concerned with the photophysical properties and photobiological involvement of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ (modes of generation, pathways of deactivation, damage of living matter, toxicity, and mechanisms of quenching). Moreover, the role of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  as an oxidant in organic synthesis and its intermediacy as a reactive intermediate in biochemistry has been extensively reviewed. In contrast, the  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  CL in peroxide reactions (the major chemical source of singlet oxygen) has been considered only occasionally.<sup>30-32,37,39,61</sup> Such mention mainly concentrated on the wellknown hydrogen peroxide/ hypochlorite (or Cl<sub>2</sub>) chemiluminescent system (Scheme 1); indeed, this is the chemical process in which singlet-oxygen CL was first discovered.<sup>18-25</sup> Since its discovery, numerous new peroxide-based chemiluminescent systems have been reported, in which singlet oxygen participates as the key light emitter; however, this relevant and significant subject matter in CL has to date not been reviewed. The incentive of the present literature survey is to fill this gap and provide an overview of the important role that  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  plays in the field of peroxide CL. In such chemiluminescent peroxide systems, either singlet oxygen acts as the direct emitter or it constitutes the oxidant to mediate light emission, presumably through an intermediary dioxetane.

The numerous light-generating systems are presented and their mechanisms are scrutinized. Briefly, also the advantages of the CL method for singlet-

<sup>\*</sup> To whom correspondence should be addressed. E-mail: wadam@ chemie.uni-wuerzburg.de; chemlum@ufanet.ru.

<sup>†</sup> Institut für Organische Chemie der Universität Würzburg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>‡</sup> Institute of Organic Chemistry, Ufa Scientific Center of the RAS.



Waldemar Adam was born in 1937, in Alexanderdorf, Ukraine, He received his B.Sc. in 1958 from the University of Illinois and his Ph.D. from MIT (with F. D. Greene) in 1961. He was appointed Assistant Professor at the University of Puerto Rico in 1961 and was promoted to Associate Professor in 1965 and to Professor in 1970. Since 1980 he occupied the Chair of Organic Chemistry at the University of Würzburg and served as Co-Director of the Institute of Organic Chemistry. Currently, he holds a part-time appointment at the Department of Chemistry of the University of Puerto Rico, Rio Piedras, after having been retired by the University of Wuerzburg in October 2002. His manifold research interests encompass mechanistic organic chemistry, with an emphasis on peroxides, singlet oxygen, photochemistry, photobiology, chemiluminescence and bioluminescence, and synthetic and biomedical applications of metal-catalyzed and enzyme-catalyzed oxidation chemistry. He has received numerous national and international awards for his research work, which now encompasses over 970 publications.



Dmitri V. Kazakov was born in Ufa, Russia, in 1970. He received his degree in chemistry in 1993 from the Bashkirian State University and Ph.D. in physical chemistry in 1997 from the Institute of Organic Chemistry of the Russian Academy of Sciences in Ufa. He joined Professor Valeri Kazakov's Laboratory in 1997, where he currently works as a senior research associate. In 2000-2002, he joined Professor Adam's group at University of Würzburg as a DAAD and Alexander-von-Humboldt post-doctoral fellow to work on the generation of singlet oxygen from dioxirane reactions. Chemiluminescence of high-energy peroxides, with emphasis on dioxiranes and singlet oxygen, oxidative chemiluminescence, and its mechanisms, and energy transfer processes are among his major scientific interests. His research activity was marked by various awards and fellowships intended for young scientists, including European Academy Prize received in 1999.

oxygen detection and quantification are addressed. Our focus shall deal with reactions, in which the singlet oxygen has been originally generated in the liquid phase, although in some cases the light emission occurs from a gas bubble, as manifested in the aqueous  $\rm ClO^--H_2O_2$  system. The numerous gasphase processes, particular in atmospheric chemistry, are beyond the scope of this review; furthermore, the



Valeri P. Kazakov was born in Vladimiro-Alexandrovskoe, Russia, in 1934. He received his degree in chemistry from the University of Sankt-Petersburg (former Leningrad) in 1957 on radiochemistry as a specialization. He was then engaged in the study of scintillation methods for detection of <sup>14</sup>C (radiocarbon) and later (1960-1968) in the investigation of the thermodynamics of complex formation with participation of d-elements at the Institute of Inorganic Chemistry of the Siberian Branch of Academy of Sciences of USSR (Novosibirsk). Since 1971 he has been a Head of the Laboratory of Chemical Physics at the Institute of Organic Chemistry of the Russian Academy of Sciences in Ufa (Russia). From 1987 to 1993, he served as a vice-president of the Ufa Scientific Center of the RAS. In 1990, he was selected as a corresponding member of the Russian Academy of Sciences. His research interests range from the photochemistry, radiochemistry, and radiothermoluminescence of frozen solutions and polymers, to the chemiluminescence of metals of the d and f elements, which includes uranium and lanthanide complexes, as well as the chemistry and chemiluminescence of energy-rich organic peroxides and xenon compounds. He is coauthor of more than 400 articles and 6 monographs.

 $^{1}O_{2}$  emission in photochemical pathways will also not be considered since the emphasis herein is on peroxide reactions.

Scheme 1

 $H_2O_2 + OCI \longrightarrow O_2 + H_2O + CI + hv$ 

#### 2. Singlet-Oxygen Monomol and Dimol Emissions

The historical background of singlet-oxygen CL has been extensively described by Khan and Kasha<sup>39,61,62</sup> and shall not be covered here, except for the ClO<sup>-</sup> (or Cl<sub>2</sub>)/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> reaction (Scheme 1). The latter constitutes a fundamental case of singlet-oxygen generation in a peroxide reaction, which is of significance and relevance in the context of the present review because it provides the characteristic spectral fingerprint for the intermediacy of singlet oxygen.<sup>18,20–25</sup>

The first publication of CL derived from the reaction of ClO<sup>-</sup> with H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> was reported as far back as in 1913,<sup>63</sup> but the development of the field proceeded rather slowly.<sup>63-67</sup> The breakthrough came in the 1960s when the involvement of singlet oxygen was confirmed spectroscopically in the CL of hypohalite and related reactions.<sup>18-25,62,68-72</sup> These findings paved the way for the development of the phenomenon of singlet-oxygen emission, generated chemically in peroxide reactions, as witnessed by the intensive research activities that ensued in the numerous branches of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> chemistry. It was shown that the observed CL is caused by monomeric singlet oxygen (monomol emission) and its dimeric aggregate ([<sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub>]<sub>2</sub>, dimol emission), as shown in Scheme 2.

The spectral characteristics of these emitting excited states  $(^1\Sigma_g{}^+$  and  $^1\Delta_g)$  derived from singlet

Scheme 2



oxygen, which have been recorded  $^{18,20,22,24,25,62,72,73}$  for the hypochlorite (or Cl<sub>2</sub>) reaction with hydrogen peroxide, are summarized in Scheme 3; the principal emission bands fall in the visible (Vis) and infrared (IR) spectral regions. In addition to the emissions listed in Scheme 3, the fluorescent  ${}^{1}\Sigma_{g}{}^{+} \rightarrow {}^{1}\Delta_{g}$  transition at 1925 nm also has been recorded  ${}^{57,74-78}$  in the photosensitized generation of singlet oxygen, whereas an attempt to observe it in a chemical reaction failed.  ${}^{74}$  Moreover, of all the bands in Scheme 3, only the emissions in the visible region at 633 and 703 nm for  $({}^{1}O_{2})_{2}$  and the infrared emission at 1270 nm (the emission maximum may be slightly shifted by the solvent  ${}^{58,79,80}$ ) for the  ${}^{1}\Delta_{g}$  state of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  are regularly observed in singlet-oxygen CL reactions.

#### Scheme 3

The numerous physicochemical aspects (radiative and nonradiative deactivation rate constants, life-times, solvent effects, quenching mechanisms, etc.) of the  ${}^{1}\Delta_{g}$  and  ${}^{1}\Sigma_{g}{}^{+}$  states of singlet oxygen have been recently reviewed in detail by Schmidt and Schweitzer<sup>58</sup> and will only be briefly mentioned herein.

The first excited state of molecular oxygen, namely,  ${}^{1}\Delta_{g}$ , has been intensively investigated for nearly 45 years. Traditionally, it is referred to as *singlet oxygen* to distinguish it from the triplet ground state of dioxygen, which lies 22.5 kcal/mol lower in energy. Even in solution, the  ${}^{1}\Delta_{g}$  state possesses a rather long lifetime, which depends significantly<sup>58,81</sup> on the solvent (e.g., the lifetime is as much as 59 ms in CCl<sub>4</sub> but only ca. 3.1  $\mu$ s in H<sub>2</sub>O). Nevertheless, even in

water, in which singlet oxygen is shortest lived, the lifetime is still long enough for detecting the emission by its infrared CL. The IR-CL intensity may also be affected by quenchers<sup>41,81</sup> such as amines, phenols, or alcohols, which may be present during the chemical generation. The properties of the second excited state of molecular oxygen, namely, the  ${}^{1}\Sigma_{g}^{+}$  state (in energy 37.5 kcal/mol above <sup>3</sup>O<sub>2</sub>), have been extensively explored only in recent decades. The  ${}^{1}\Sigma_{g}^{+}$  state has a very short lifetime in solution, which is several orders of magnitude lower than that of the  ${}^1\!\Delta_g$  state. Since the  ${}^{1}\Sigma_{g}^{+}$  state is rapidly and efficiently deactivated to the  ${}^{1}\Delta_{g}$  state, it does not contribute significantly to the  ${}^{i}O_{2}$  emission in peroxide reactions. Thus, it is  ${}^{1}O_{2}({}^{1}\Delta_{g})$  that will be the light-emitting species in the chemiluminescent peroxide systems described herein.

In contrast to the well-developed chemistry of the  $^{1}\Delta_{g}$  state of singlet oxygen, the dimer aggregate  $(^{1}O_{2})_{2}$ remains to date still a relatively unexplored species. Despite the rather long history<sup>18-25</sup> of the singletoxygen dimol emission, the chemistry behind this phenomenon is as yet not well understood. Most of the present-day knowledge on the dimol structures does not come from chemiluminescent but rather from the photosensitized studies on singlet oxygen. Thus, it is known that the dimol and monomol singlet-oxygen species are in equilibrium with one another, as shown in Scheme 4. The dissociation rate constant  $k_{\rm dis}$  of the dimol entity has been estimated to lie in the  $10^{10}-10^{12}$  s<sup>-1</sup> range.<sup>82-86</sup> For instance, the  $k_{\rm dis}$  values in CS<sub>2</sub> and in CCl<sub>4</sub> (the lower limit of  $k_{
m dis}$ ) have been reported to be  $3.3 \times 10^{11} {
m s}^{-1}$  and 2.6  $\times$  10<sup>10</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, and, consequently, the dimol species has a lifetime ( $\tau$ ) in the picosecond range,<sup>82,85,87</sup> specifically, 3 ps in  $CS_2$ <sup>82</sup> and 38 ps in  $CCl_4$ .<sup>85</sup> Furthermore, recently an upper limit for the radiative decay rate constant  $(k_d)$  of  $({}^1O_2)_2$  in CDCl<sub>3</sub> has been determined<sup>86</sup> to be  $(1.2 \pm 0.3) \times 10^3$  s<sup>-1</sup>, which is larger than the  $k_{\rm d}$  values in the gas phase<sup>87</sup> and argon matrix.<sup>88</sup> This implies that the  $k_{\rm d}$  parameter should also be sensitive to the type of solvent; however, no detailed solventdependent studies on the  $k_{\rm d}$  values have been carried out to date. To be noted is the finding that the radiative rate constant estimated<sup>86</sup> for  $({}^{1}O_{2})_{2}$  is larger than that reported<sup>58,89–91</sup> for  ${}^{1}O_{2}({}^{1}\Delta_{g})$ . Furthermore, it has been shown that the dimol luminescence intensity at 580, 633, and 703 nm (gas phase) depends on temperature.<sup>92</sup> Additionally, Chou et al.<sup>84</sup> noticed that the integrated intensity ratio of the dimol emission bands for the 0,0 (633 nm) versus 0,1 (703 nm) transitions in  $CCl_4$  solution depends on the triplet-oxygen concentration. It was suggested<sup>84</sup> that triplet oxygen may interact with the  $({}^{1}O_{2})_{2}$  collisional pair.

Scheme 4

$${}^{1}O_{2} + {}^{1}O_{2} \xrightarrow{k_{assoc}} ({}^{1}O_{2})_{2} \longrightarrow {}^{3}O_{2} + {}^{3}O_{2} + hv$$

Important results on the properties of the dimol species have been furnished by Deneke and Krinsky,<sup>93,94</sup> who found that the CL at 633 and 703 nm of the  $H_2O_2$ -ClO<sup>-</sup> system increased in the presence of

1,4-diazabicyclo[2.2.2]octane (DABCO). A similar observation has been subsequently made by Sies et al.<sup>95</sup> Kanofsky suggested<sup>96</sup> that DABCO causes this enhancement effect because of the increased rate of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> production; however, Sies and Di Mascio have shown<sup>97</sup> that besides the hypochlorite/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> system DABCO also enhances the dimol emission at 703 nm that is generated in the thermal decomposition of disodium 3,3'-(1,4-naphthylidene)dipropionate endoperoxide. Neither the kinetics of the endoperoxide decomposition nor the singlet-oxygen yields of the endoperoxide and of the  $H_2O_2$ - $CIO^-$  system were influenced by DABCO. Later, Krasnovsky et al.98 observed a similar effect in their photosensitized studies, namely, that the  $({}^{1}O_{2})_{2}$  emission at 703 nm increased when photosensitizers such as *pheophytin* a, pheophorbide a, 2,3,7,8-dibenzopyrene-1,6-quinone, or tetraphenylporphine were used. This perplexing phenomenon of the dimol-CL enhancement needs still to be explained.

The CL-enhancement effect by DABCO is, however, not general, since it was recently shown<sup>99</sup> that DABCO efficiently quenches the CL of the dimol species, generated in the decomposition of 1,4-dimethylnaphthalene endoperoxide, in the ketonecatalyzed breakdown of KHSO<sub>5</sub>, as well as in the reaction of dioxiranes with tertiary amines and nucleophilic anions. These results<sup>99</sup> should caution us not to regard DABCO as a reliable probe for the detection of (<sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub> in peroxide-type chemiluminescent systems.

# 3. Quantification of Singlet Oxygen by Means of Chemiluminescence

The discovery of the monomol and dimol emissions from singlet oxygen<sup>18–28,68–73</sup> has made available spectroscopic methods for the detection and quantification of singlet oxygen (mostly through the characteristic IR–CL at  $\lambda$  1270 nm) in chemical as well as in biological processes (see refs 100–121). In some cases, the IR–CL was useful to detect <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> when other detection modes such as chemical trapping failed. This is well illustrated by the chemiluminescent reactions of hydrogen peroxide with CH<sub>3</sub>CN,<sup>114</sup> in which <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> is produced.

The characteristic <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> IR-CL not only allows one to detect singlet oxygen but also to quantify it. The essence of the method is to compare the <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> IR-CL emission of the reaction in question with that of a standard reaction, whose singlet-oxygen yield is known. As a convenient peroxide reaction for such a calibration standard, we recommend the decomposition of the triphenyl phosphite ozonide and of the 1,4naphthalene endoperoxide, the reaction of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> with ClO<sup>-</sup> or N-chlorosuccinimide, and the catalyzed decomposition of hydrogen peroxide by molybdate ions. All these have been successfully used for the quantification of singlet oxygen by the IR-CL method.<sup>103,116-121</sup> It should be emphasized that more reliable results are obtained when the reaction in question is carried out in the same solvent as that of the standard reaction. If this is not the case, then corrections for the different radiative and nonradiative rate constants of the singlet-oxygen decay in these distinct solvents should be made.

Unquestionably, the IR-CL method is the most convenient for the detection and quantification of singlet oxygen; however, older methods, e.g., chemical trapping, are still being employed for this purpose. For instance, in reactions in which <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> is only slowly produced and strongly deactivated by the solvent (e.g.,  $H_2O$ ), the IR-CL signal is too weak to be detected spectroscopically, such that chemical trapping is the analytic method of choice. Nevertheless, it must be cautioned that chemical traps do not only react with <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub>, but they also may be oxidized by the peroxide source of singlet oxygen or any other oxidative species generated in the peroxide reaction. For instance, hydrotrioxides may react with the singletoxygen acceptor, such that the  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  yield is seriously overestimated by the chemical method. A prominent example of such a discrepancy is the use of benzaldehyde hydrotrioxide as <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> source: A singlet-oxygen yield as high as 96% has been measured in the chemical trapping experiments,<sup>122</sup> whereas by the spectroscopic IR-CL method<sup>118</sup> it was only 0.4%! Moreover, chemical acceptors may physically quench the singlet oxygen and thereby falsify the results of the measurements. In addition, the use of the direct IR-CL method avoids tedious isolation adduct and its quantification of the <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub>. Sometimes such isolation is cumbersome, in particular for labile singlet-oxygen adducts such as the endoperoxides of aromatic hydrocarbons. Finally, the spectroscopic monitoring of the <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> IR-CL also provides a useful tool for measuring singlet-oxygen quenching rate constants, as well as for conducting kinetic studies.<sup>114,115,121,123-127</sup>

## 4. Prototypes of Chemiluminescent Peroxide Reactions

With the characteristic spectral features of the monomol and dimol emissions of singlet oxygen discussed and the detection and quantification of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ by the IR-CL method on hand, we now present the various distinct peroxide chemiluminescent systems as prototypes, in which singlet oxygen figures as the emitting species. An overview of such chemiluminescent transformations to be covered in this review is summarized in Figure 1, conveniently presented by means of a rosette in the chronological order as they appear in the text. We shall commence with the thermal decomposition of endoperoxides (transformation 1), continue with the base-catalyzed reactions of hydrogen peroxide (transformation 2), and cover the numerous cases of metal peroxo complexes which generate singlet oxygen on thermolysis (transformation 3). The catalyzed breakdown of dioxiranes (transformation 4) and peroxy acids (transformation 5) are given next, followed by the thermal decomposition of trioxides and phosphine ozonides (transformation 6). Next comes the generation of singlet oxygen from tetraoxides, produced by the recombination of peroxyl radicals according to the Russell mechanism (transformation 7), and from the interaction of ozone (transformation 8) and superoxide ion (transformation 9) with a variety of organic and inorganic substances. The rosette terminates with the reaction of peroxynitrites with hydrogen peroxide and hydroperoxides (transformation 10), and the base-induced



Figure 1. Overview of singlet-oxygen CL in peroxide reactions.

decomposition of peroxyacetyl nitrate (transformation 11).

Conspicuous is the diversity of peroxide reactions in which electronically excited molecular oxygen is formed, and unusual is the high efficiency of the excited-state generation. Indeed, as may be seen from Table 1, sometimes the  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  is produced even quantitatively (!), such that these chemiluminescent processes are among the most efficient ones known to afford excited species. Unfortunately as yet no general theory exists to predict the excitation efficiency of a chemiluminescent reaction; however, some qualitative requisites must be fulfilled<sup>6,11</sup> for such a process to generate excited states at all and, hence, emit light. The pertinent ones for  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  are listed briefly:

(i) The energy sufficiency criterion must be fulfilled, the most important requisite, which demands that the sum of the reaction heat  $(\Delta H_r)$  and activation energy  $(\Delta H^{\dagger})$  be greater than, or at least equal to, the energy of the excited-state product (Figure 2). The  $^{1}\Delta_{g}$  state of molecular oxygen possesses only 22.5 kcal/mol, so that it may be excited in rather low exothermic reaction; indeed, excitation may also take place even during an endothermic process, provided that the activation energy is high enough to reach  $^{1}\Delta_{g}$  level of O<sub>2</sub>.

(ii) The structure resemblance criterion must apply, which requires that the structure of the activated complex should resemble that of the excited state to be formed. In most peroxide reactions that release  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ , the R–O bonds in the R–O–O–R functionality are cleaved, such that the activated complex [(R··· O–O···R)<sup>‡</sup>] is structurally similar to the incipient  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  molecule.

As should be evident, these two general conditions for chemiluminescent reactions are well fulfilled in the generation of electronically excited molecular oxygen. Consequently, it is not surprising that  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ is essentially ubiquitously and even quantitatively formed in so many peroxide reactions. But there exists an electronic feature, specific for  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ , which additionally promotes excited-state generation, namely, the distinct spin configurations of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  versus  ${}^{3}O_{2}$ . The spin-conservation rule, a quantum-mechan-

**Table 1. Singlet-Oxygen Yields in Representative Peroxide Reactions** 

peroxide reaction	yield (%)	$method^{a}$	$medium^b$	ref
hydrogen peroxide with				
hypochlorous acid	100	chem trap	water	128
$MoO_4^{2-}$	100	chem $trap^{c}$	water	129, 130
N-chlorosuccinimide	100	chem trap	water	131
$CH_{3}CN$	100	IR-CL	water	114
decomposition of endoperoxides				
1,4-dimethylnaphthalene	76	chem trap	organic	132
1,4-dimethoxy-9,10-diphenylanthracene	95	chem trap	organic	132
3,3'-(1,4-naphthylidene)dipropionate	51	chem trap	water	97
decomposition of peroxo complexes		1		
$Na_2MoO_8$ , $Na_2WO_8$	$160^d$	IR-CL	water	116
_ ,,		chem trap		
$DMD^e$ and $TFD^f$ with				
$Cl^{-}, Br^{-}, O_{2}^{\bullet^{-}}$	30 - 100	IR-CL	organic	133
decomposition of ozonides			0	
$(PhO)_{3}PO_{3}$	100	chem trap	organic	134
peroxymonosulfuric acid		-	Ū.	
decomposition	100	chem trap	water	135
with acetone	100	IR-CL	water	124
ozone with				
$R_2S$ , RSSR, MeSO <sub>2</sub> H, NO <sub>2</sub> <sup>-</sup>	100	IR-CL	water	121
$R_3N, Br^-$	56 - 90	IR-CL	water	

<sup>*a*</sup> Chemical traps used in organic medium: 9,10-dimethylanthracene, tetracyclone, rubrene, tetraphenylcyclopentadienone, 9,10-diphenylanthracene; in water: 2,5-dimethylfuran, tetrapotassium rubrene-2,3,8,9-tetracarboxylate, cesium and sodium anthracene-9,10-bis(ethanesulfonate), sodium 9,10-bis(2-ethylene)anthracene disulfate. <sup>*b*</sup> Organic solvents used: 1,4-dioxane, CHCl<sub>3</sub> (for endoperoxides), CH<sub>2</sub>Cl<sub>2</sub>, acetone, CH<sub>2</sub>Cl<sub>2</sub>-CCl<sub>4</sub>, acetone-CH<sub>3</sub>CN (for dioxiranes), CH<sub>2</sub>Cl<sub>2</sub> (for (PhO)<sub>3</sub>PO<sub>3</sub>). <sup>*c*</sup> Results of chemical trapping have been also confirmed by the IR-CL method (ref 123). <sup>*d*</sup> On the basis of peroxy complexes. <sup>*e*</sup> DMD, dimethyldioxirane, <sup>*f*</sup> TFD, methyl(trifluoromethyl)dioxirane.



**Figure 2.** Energy profile for a general chemiluminescent reaction;  $\Delta H^{\dagger}$  is the activation energy and  $\Delta H_{\rm r}$  is the reaction heat.

ical imposition, dictates that the spin-paired peroxide precursor liberates molecular oxygen in its singlet state, necessarily the electronically excited  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ .

In the next subsections, we elaborate in detail the qualitative and quantitative studies of peroxide reactions that generate  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ . It must be emphasized that in most of the presented examples, the spectroscopic detection has been indispensable in verifying the authenticity of the singlet-oxygen intervention.

## 4.1 Endoperoxides

In the thermal decomposition of endoperoxides, rather high yields of singlet oxygen are produced (Table 1),<sup>132,136</sup> as manifested initially by the chemical trapping experiments and later by the more reliable CL techniques. For instance, the infrared emission occurs at the maxima 1580<sup>137</sup> and 1270<sup>74,138</sup> nm for the decomposition of 1,4-dimethylnaphthalene endoperoxide in carbon tetrachloride (Scheme 5), which are associated with 0,1 and 0,0 transitions ( $^{1}\Delta_{g} \rightarrow ^{3}\Sigma_{g}^{-}$ ) of  $^{1}O_{2}$ . The 1270-nm emission has also been recorded in the thermolysis of 1,4-dimethoxy-9,10-diphenylanthracene<sup>137</sup> and 3,3'-(1,4-naphthylidene)-dipropionate<sup>97,139</sup> endoperoxides. Furthermore and mechanistically significant, the formation of the

#### Scheme 5



singlet oxygen in the 1,4-endoperoxide thermolysis constitutes a rather unusual case, since the excited state is formed in an endothermic process and requires thermal activation energy for the reaction to occur.<sup>132,136</sup>

The intriguing aspect of the endoperoxide CL concerns the emission in the visible spectral range, which is observed<sup>97,138,140-143</sup> along with IR-CL emission. A particular case constitutes the decomposition of the 1,4-dimethylnaphthalene endoperoxide<sup>138,140</sup> or the 3,3'-(1,4-naphthylidene)dipropionate endoperoxide,<sup>97</sup> in which the observed Vis-CL has been attributed to the singlet-oxygen dimol emission. There are, however, some reports in which the fluorescence from the regenerated parent hydrocarbon has been claimed as, for example, during the thermolysis of the 1,4-dimethoxy-9,10-diphenylanthracene endoperoxide.<sup>141,142</sup> In the case of the 1,4dimethoxy-9,10-dipyridylanthracene endoperoxide, both the hydrocarbon fluorescence ( $\lambda_{max}$  480 nm) and the dimol emission (beyond 610 nm) have been documented.<sup>143</sup> These light emissions display different kinetics: The intensity at 480 nm increases, whereas that beyond 610 nm decreases as the reaction proceeds. The 480-nm emission has been proposed<sup>143</sup> to involve energy transfer from the singletoxygen dimol  $({}^{1}\Sigma_{g}{}^{+},{}^{1}\Delta_{g})$  to the hydrocarbon. This energy-transfer mechanism was later invoked by Fu, Foote, and Krasnovsky<sup>138</sup> to explain the tetra-tertbutylphthalocyanine emission during the thermolysis of 1,4-dimethylnaphthalene endoperoxide in the presence of this dyestuff. The explanation is based on the hypothesis first suggested by Khan and Kasha<sup>25</sup> that light may be generated by direct energy transfer from an excited molecular-oxygen pair (the dimol species) to a suitable fluorescing acceptor (Fl), as shown in Scheme 6.

#### Scheme 6

$$10_2 + 10_2 \xrightarrow{(10_2)_2} (10_2)_2$$
  
energy transfer  
$$(10_2)_2 + FI \longrightarrow 30_2 + 30_2 + 1FI$$
  
$$1FI \longrightarrow FI + hv$$

The energy-transfer process of the singlet-oxygen dimol has been under intensive mechanistic dispute for almost four decades,  $^{5,25,82,98,138,143-158}$  that is, since its conception in 1966.<sup>25</sup> Besides in endoperoxide CL, it also has been proposed for other organic and inorganic (salts of f and d elements<sup>5</sup>) fluoresers, sensitized by the  $^{1}O_{2}$  generated chemically or photochemically<sup>98,138,143,144,146,147,149,151,152,156</sup> (Scheme 6). None-theless, alternatives to the dimol mechanism have also been suggested, namely, the direct energy transfer from  $^{1}O_{2}$  to form a fluorescer triplet,  $^{144,145,147,153-155}$  or the involvement of a  $^{1}O_{2}$ -acceptor exciplex,  $^{146,153}$  followed by excitation with another  $^{1}O_{2}$  molecule to afford the singlet-excited emitter.

#### 4.2 Hydrogen Peroxide

The reaction of hydrogen peroxide with hypochlorite (Scheme 1) has made a major impact on the singlet-oxygen CL field. Since its discovery, this reaction has been studied in detail<sup>128,159–161</sup> and has been used as a model system for efficient (almost quantitative under appropriate conditions^{128,161}) generation of singlet oxygen (Table 1). Moreover, the ClO<sup>-</sup>/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> system has been applied as a source of gaseous  $^{1}O_{2}$  to feed powerful chemical iodine laser.<sup>46,162</sup>

Initially it was affirmed that the singlet-oxygen CL of the hypochlorite/hydrogen peroxide reaction in solution actually stems from singlet-oxygen molecules trapped in gas bubbles;<sup>62</sup> in later studies, however, it was shown that visible and infrared CL also may be observed<sup>163,164</sup> from the bulk solution; however, the naked human eye perceives only the red dimol emission, which supposedly occurs in the oxygen gas phase.

An unusual claim about the ClO<sup>-</sup>-H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> CL was made by Brabham and Kasha,<sup>150</sup> who observed CL at  $\lambda_{max}$  813 nm from the methylene blue and other thiazine dyes, when these were present in the reaction of ClO<sup>-</sup> with hydrogen peroxide. The authors proposed<sup>150</sup> involvement of the sigma state ( ${}^{1}\Sigma_{g}^{+}$ ) of singlet oxygen to explain the emission by the thiazine dye, namely, through the energy transfer from this singlet-oxygen state to the triplet-excited dye. Scurlock and Ogilby<sup>82</sup> also pointed out the possibility of such a dye excitation, since the  ${}^{1}\Sigma_{g}^{+}$  state is formed in solution by means of energy pooling with the  ${}^{1}\Delta_{g}$ state.<sup>82</sup>

The IR-CL emission from singlet oxygen at 1270 nm was observed<sup>165</sup> in the chloride-ion-catalyzed decomposition of hydrogen peroxide under acidic conditions, in which hypochlorous acid is formed<sup>166,167</sup> in situ by the oxidation of the chloride ion. Even the decomposition of hydrogen peroxide in alkaline aqueous medium is accompanied by weak CL.<sup>168</sup> From the spectral analysis of the emission bands (478, 634, and 703 nm) as well as the influence of the deuterated water on the luminescence intensity, this CL was assigned<sup>168</sup> to the singlet-oxygen dimol.

The metal-catalyzed decomposition of hydrogen peroxide is known to produce singlet oxygen in rather high yields.<sup>129</sup> Singlet-oxygen CL has been later recorded in some of these catalytic reactions. Specifically, Brauer and Böhme reported<sup>123</sup> the IR–CL emission of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> at 1270 nm in the catalyzed decomposition of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> by molybdate ions in aqueous media at pH 10.5 (Scheme 7). Recently, the IR–CL of singlet oxygen in the MoO<sub>4</sub><sup>2–</sup>-catalyzed decomposition of hydrogen peroxide has been also recorded in organic solvents.<sup>169</sup> The IR–CL measurements<sup>123</sup> have confirmed an earlier study by Aubry and Casin,<sup>129,130</sup> that singlet oxygen is generated in high efficiency in the MoO<sub>4</sub><sup>2–</sup>/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> system (Table 1). Formation of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> may occur by the decomposition of both MoO<sub>6</sub><sup>2–</sup> and

#### Scheme 7

$$MoO_{4}^{2^{-}} + 2H_{2}O_{2} \longrightarrow MoO_{6}^{2^{-}} + 2H_{2}O$$

$$MoO_{6}^{2^{-}} \longrightarrow MoO_{4}^{2^{-}} + {}^{1}O_{2}$$

$$MoO_{6}^{2^{-}} + 2H_{2}O_{2} \longrightarrow MoO_{8}^{2^{-}} + 2H_{2}O$$

$$MoO_{8}^{2^{-}} \longrightarrow MoO_{6}^{2^{-}} + {}^{1}O_{2}$$

 $\rm MoO_8^-$  formed by the reaction of the molybdate ion with  $\rm H_2O_2$  (Scheme 7); however, it was shown^{123} that the decomposition of  $\rm MoO_8^{2-}$  does not significantly contribute to  $^1O_2$  formation; the latter occurs mainly^{123} in the decomposition of the diperoxo species  $\rm MoO_6^{2-}$  (Scheme 8). The diperoxo intermediate is generated

#### Scheme 8

$$\begin{array}{c} O^{-} & O^{-} \\ O^{-} & O^{-} \\ M_{0} \\ O^{-} & O^{-} \\ O^{-} & O^{-} \\ O^{-} & O^{-} \\ O^{-} & O^{-} \end{array}$$

in the Na<sub>2</sub>MoO<sub>8</sub> decomposition, the process that is also accompanied by IR–CL of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub>, as was shown by Niu and Foote.<sup>116</sup> Besides the peroxomolybdates  $MoO_8^{2-}$ , peroxytungstates  $WO_8^{2-}$  also are able to produce <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> with high efficiency (Table 1) during their thermal decomposition in basic aqueous solution, as shown in Scheme 9.<sup>116</sup> Moreover, the decomposition of dimeric tetraperoxy species  $M_2O_{11}^{2-}$  under alkaline conditions also gives rise to IR–CL emission by singlet oxygen.<sup>116</sup>

#### Scheme 9

Na<sub>2</sub>MO<sub>8</sub> 4H<sub>2</sub>O 
$$\rightarrow$$
 Na<sub>2</sub>MO<sub>4</sub>, H<sub>2</sub>O  
M: Mo, W <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub>  $\rightarrow$  hv (1270 nm)

Notably, the first observation of the IR-CL of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  in the breakdown of metal peroxocomplexes has been made by Pitts and co-workers,  ${}^{170,171}$  who recorded the 1270-nm emission during the decomposition of the potassium perchromate in aqueous solution (Scheme 10). The  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ -releasing potassium perchromate is

## Scheme 10

$$K_3CrO_8 \xrightarrow{H_2O} {}^1O_2$$

readily formed by the reaction of the chromate ion with H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> under alkaline conditions; indeed, the emission of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  at 1270 nm is also observed  ${}^{170,171}$  in its in situ decomposition. In contrast to peroxomolybdate and peroxotungstate decomposition, the perchromate reaction in Scheme 10 affords only 6% of singlet oxygen.<sup>171</sup> Quite recently, a new peroxo complex, namely, the calcium peroxide diperoxohydrate (CaO<sub>2</sub>  $\times$  2H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>), has been reported<sup>172</sup> to produce the 1270-nm emission of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  (yield is 25%) upon decomposition. The IR-CL emission of singlet oxygen at 1270 nm was also detected in the V<sup>5+</sup>-catalyzed decomposition of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> in acetic acid,<sup>173</sup> presumably through the intermediary diperoxo species. Similarly, singlet-oxygen infrared CL was produced in the catalyzed disproportionation of hydrogen peroxide by lanthanum(III) ions under heterogeneous condi $tions.^{174}$ 

The Vis-CL emission observed<sup>175,176</sup> during the reaction of hydrogen peroxide with Fe<sup>2+</sup> (Fenton's reagent) and by ferricyanide  $Fe(CN)_6^{3-}$  occurs at a shorter wavelength than that characteristic for  $({}^{1}O_2)_2$ . Nevertheless, the dimol emission of  ${}^{1}O_2$  was shown<sup>177-179</sup> to play a role in the reactions related to the Fe<sup>2+</sup>-H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> system, e.g., in the peroxidation of

linoleic acid,  $^{177}$  initiated by the reaction of ferrous ion with  $\mathrm{H_{2}O_{2}}.$ 

In the Eu<sup>2+</sup>-H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> system, which is similar to the Fenton reaction, the emissions at  $\lambda_{max}$  580 and 630 nm have as well been attributed<sup>180</sup> to the singletoxygen dimol species. In addition to these singletoxygen emissions, CL from the Eu<sup>3+</sup> ion, formed by the H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> oxidation, has been observed.<sup>180</sup> When coronand ligands are used for the europium metal, a more complex chemiluminescent scenario ensues, in which the emission near  $\lambda_{max}$  500 nm is attributed to excited carbonyl fragments.<sup>180</sup> In the presence of a ligand azide (N<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>)<sup>181</sup> or polyamino acids,<sup>182</sup> the Eu<sup>3+</sup> CL of the Eu<sup>2+</sup>/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> system was attributed to the energy transfer from the <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> dimol to the Eu<sup>3+</sup> ion.

The decomposition of hydrogen peroxide in basic media in the presence of the Eu<sup>3+</sup>/thenoyltrifluoroacetone (TTA) complex leads to europium ion CL around 600 nm.<sup>183</sup> Excitation of the Eu<sup>3+</sup> chelate was proposed to occur by energy transfer from the products (in particular, singlet oxygen) of the H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> decomposition. It should be stressed, however, that the involvement of singlet oxygen in these oxidative systems<sup>180–183</sup> has not been experimentally validated.

The interaction of the superoxide ion with hydrogen peroxide in either carbon tetrachloride or acetonitrile was shown<sup>184</sup> to be chemiluminescent (Scheme 11). The three steps in Scheme 12 have been pro-

#### Scheme 11

$$\dot{O_2}$$
 + H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>  $\xrightarrow{\text{CCl}_4 \text{ or CH}_3\text{CN}}$  1O<sub>2</sub>  $\xrightarrow{3}$ O<sub>2</sub>  
hy (1270)

posed<sup>184</sup> to account for the singlet-oxygen CL: The Haber-Weiss reaction (path a), the electron transfer between the hydroxyl radical and the superoxide ion (path b), and the dismutation of the superoxide ion (path c).

nm)

#### Scheme 12



The CL of the singlet-oxygen dimol species has as well been observed<sup>185</sup> (Scheme 13) in the reaction of nitric oxide with  $H_2O_2$ . The same CL was reported<sup>185</sup> for the reaction of NO<sup>•</sup> with other peroxides, e.g., butyl and cumene hydroperoxides.

#### Scheme 13

 $H_2O_2$  + NO <u>pH 7 - 7.4</u> hv (633 and 703 nm)

Although the formation of the singlet oxygen in the reaction of alkaline hydrogen peroxide with acetonitrile has been a contradictory issue,<sup>186–188</sup> the observation of IR–CL at 1270 nm has convincingly proved<sup>114</sup> that singlet oxygen is generated, in fact, quantitatively (Table 1). Moreover, this reaction is accompanied<sup>189</sup> by the emission of red light ( $\lambda > 610$  nm), which was attributed to the <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> dimol as the emitter (Scheme 14, path a). The mechanism in **Scheme 14** 

CH<sub>3</sub>CN + HOO<sup>-</sup> (b)  
\* 
$$R_2C=0$$
 hv (1270 nm)

R<sub>2</sub>CO: acetone, N,N-dimethyl-4-oxo-piperidinium nitrate

Scheme 15 has been proposed<sup>114</sup> to explain the production of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  in the HOO<sup>-</sup>/CH<sub>3</sub>CN system. The key step responsible for the singlet-oxygen CL is the reaction of the peroxyimidate ion with the corresponding peroxy acid.

#### Scheme 15

$$CH_{3}CN + HOO^{-} \xrightarrow{H} H_{3}C \xrightarrow{OO^{-}} H_{2}O \xrightarrow{H} H_{3}C \xrightarrow{OOH} H_{3}C \xrightarrow{OO} H_{3}C \xrightarrow{OOH} H_{3}C \xrightarrow{OO} H$$

When ketones are introduced into the  $\rm HOO^--CH_3CN$  system (Scheme 14, path b), the IR– CL intensity at 1270 nm is significantly enhanced, presumably through the in situ formation of a dioxirane, which releases  $^{1}O_{2}$  by the reaction with the peroxyimidate (Scheme 16).<sup>114</sup> This is in analogy to the well-established mechanism for the ketonecatalyzed decomposition of peroxy acids (see Section 4.5). Additional support for the intermediary dioxirane in this reaction provides the study by Shu and Shi,<sup>190</sup> who demonstrated that the HOO<sup>-</sup>/CH<sub>3</sub>CN/R<sub>2</sub>-CO system possesses efficient epoxidation power, a characteristic reactivity of dioxiranes.

#### Scheme 16



In some enzymatic reactions (lactoperoxidase, catalase, and chloroperoxidase)<sup>100</sup> of hydrogen peroxide, as well as in the oxidation of organic compounds<sup>115,116,165,191-196</sup> by H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>, CL has been observed in the IR and visible regions, which derives from singlet oxygen. For instance, the oxidation of formaldehyde and some polyphenols by alkaline H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> is accompanied by Vis-CL<sup>191-194,196</sup> due to the singletoxygen dimol, whereas the interaction of hydrogen peroxide with the *p*-nitrophenyl chloroformate,<sup>165</sup> *p*-nitrophenyl 1*H*-1,2,4-triazolecarboxylate,<sup>115</sup> *N*,*N*'carbonyldi-1,2,4-triazole,<sup>115</sup> or *N*-chlorosuccinimide<sup>116</sup> displays IR-CL at 1270 nm due to the <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> monomol.

#### 4.3 Dioxetanes

The generation of singlet oxygen was reported<sup>197</sup> during the thermal decomposition of 3-hydroxy-

methyl-3,4,4-trimethyl-1,2-dioxetane, a four-membered-ring cyclic peroxide, as detected by the accompanying IR-CL at 1270 nm. The thermolysis of such a dioxetane leads to triplet-excited ketone, which by energy transfer to molecular oxygen affords  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ , as shown in the mechanism in Scheme 17.

#### Scheme 17



Although the singlet-oxygen yield is low (ca. 0.1%), this work<sup>197</sup> illustrates that <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> may be produced by energy transfer to molecular oxygen from the electronically excited ketones that are generated in the chemical systems. Historically significant, as far back as 1964 the possibility was suggested that excited singlet oxygen may be produced by the energy transfer from excited carbonyl products, the latter formed in the decay of organic peroxides.<sup>198</sup> Later, such an energy-transfer process has been invoked for several chemiluminescent reactions, e.g., in the recombination of peroxyl radicals, the decomposition of trioxides, and the oxidation of diphenyldiazomethane, which shall all be considered below.

## 4.4 Dioxiranes

Dioxiranes, three-membered-ring peroxides, are known as highly efficient and selective oxidants capable of performing a variety of oxidative transformations valuable for synthetic purposes.<sup>199–205</sup> It was recently shown that some of these chemical transformations are accompanied by CL due to the release of singlet oxygen. In particular, the CL of singlet oxygen at 1270 nm was observed in the *N*-oxide-catalyzed decomposition<sup>117,206,207</sup> (Scheme 18, pathway 1) of dimethyldioxirane (DMD) and methyl-(trifluoromethyl)dioxirane (TFD), in the metal-induced reaction<sup>208–210</sup> of DMD (Scheme 18, pathway 2), and in the catalyzed<sup>133,207,211</sup> decomposition of DMD and TFD by anionic nucleophiles (Scheme 18, pathway 3).

#### Scheme 18



The mechanism in Scheme 19 was proposed<sup>117,206</sup> to explain the singlet-oxygen formation for the reaction of *N*-oxides with dioxiranes. It starts with the nucleophilic attack by the negatively charged *N*-oxide oxygen atom on the dioxirane peroxide bond with formation of a dipolar *N*-oxide-dioxirane adduct, followed by heterolytic cleavage of the latter into singlet oxygen, ketone and amine. Finally, the re-





leased amine is then again oxidized by another dioxirane molecule to complete the catalytic cycle.

The efficiency of the singlet-oxygen production  $(0.1-30\%)^{117}$  depends on the structure of the amine and on whether DMD or TFD is employed. For example, the most effective amine is 4-(dimethylamino)pyridine, for which the singlet-oxygen yield in the reaction with DMD is ca. 30%. Moreover, no DMD decomposition and, consequently, no IR-CL of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ is obtained for the nonnucleophilic pyridine and pyridine-type heteroarenes,  ${}^{117}$  whereas these amines still promote the decomposition of TFD with release of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  (up to 5% yield). For the 4-dimethylaminopyridin-*N*-oxide, besides the IR emission at 1270 nm, visible CL of the singlet-oxygen dimol at 630 and 703 nm was recorded.<sup>99,206</sup>

A similar mechanism (Scheme 20) has been proposed<sup>133,207,211</sup> to account for the formation of singlet oxygen during the catalytic decomposition of dioxiranes by nucleophilic anions X<sup>-</sup> (Cl<sup>-</sup>, Br<sup>-</sup>, I<sup>-</sup>, O<sub>2</sub><sup>•-</sup>,  $OH^{-}$  and t-BuO<sup>-</sup>). For the single-electron-donating superoxide and iodide ions, alternatively the mechanism of electron-transfer chain decomposition<sup>212</sup> operates to release the singlet oxygen in the dioxirane decay.<sup>133</sup> This electron-transfer mechanism is more likely to occur for TFD, which is more readily reduced than DMD. Nevertheless, in analogy to the iodidecatalyzed breakdown of TFD,<sup>212</sup> an electron-transfer chain decomposition of DMD has been suggested to account for the <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> CL at 1270 nm, emitted during the reaction of the dioxirane with uranium(IV) ions in acidic aqueous acetone solutions<sup>210</sup> and also with the tris(bipyridine)ruthenium(II) complex,<sup>208,209</sup> as shown in Scheme 21. According to this mechanism, electron transfer to DMD leads to the DMD radical anion, which then reacts with another DMD molecule by nucleophilic attack on the peroxide bond to afford the dimeric radical anion. To complete the catalytic cycle, the superoxide ion transfers an electron to DMD to produce the singlet oxygen and regenerate another dioxirane radical anion.

In the reaction of the  $Ru^{2+}$  and  $U^{4+}$  ions with DMD, not only is IR-CL emitted by  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  but also visible light

Scheme 20



Scheme 21



is emitted.<sup>208–210</sup> Whereas in the case of U<sup>4+</sup> ions, the emitter of the Vis–CL at  $\lambda_{max}$  510–540 nm is not known;<sup>210</sup> for the Ru<sup>2+</sup> it was found<sup>208,209</sup> that the emitter at  $\lambda_{max}$  615 nm is the Ru<sup>2+</sup> species. The formation of the excited Ru<sup>2+</sup> has been attributed<sup>208,209</sup> to the chemically induced electron exchange luminescence (CIEEL)<sup>213–215</sup> mechanism.

Vis–CL is also found<sup>99,133,211</sup> in the reaction of DMD with chloride, bromide, and iodide ions. The spectral appearance of this CL for the reaction of the peroxide with chloride ion is rather complex and consists of five bands at 380–450, 450–510, 510–550, 550–600, and 600–650 nm. In addition, the emission at 700 nm was recorded by means of interference filters. It was suggested,<sup>99,133,211</sup> however, that the emission at  $\lambda > 560$  nm, as well as that at 700 nm, belongs to the singlet-oxygen dimol species.

Rather high yields of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> (Table 1) have been recorded for the reaction of dioxiranes with nucleopilic anions (e.g., ca. 100% for the chloride ion).<sup>133,211</sup> The solvent influence on the Vis-CL emission provided additional support for the involvement of the  $^{1}\text{O}_{2}$  dimol species. $^{99,133}$  Thus, the CL intensity at  $\lambda >$ 600 nm for the reactions of DMD with the chloride ion in a water-acetone mixture is significantly lower than in halogenated solvents,<sup>99,133</sup> which is caused by the reduced singlet-oxygen lifetime in aqueous acetone.<sup>58</sup> Likewise, the more than 2-fold decrease in the Vis-CL intensity a 700 nm (interference filter) found<sup>99,133</sup> for the reaction of the dioxirane with both the bromide and the chloride ions in a  $CCl_4$ -acetone (1:1) or a  $CCl_4-CH_2Cl_2$  (1:1) mixture, compared to pure carbon tetrachloride, is a consequence of the lower <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> lifetime in acetone and methylene chloride versus carbon tetrachloride.

Dioxiranes are also key intermediates responsible for singlet-oxygen CL in the ketone-catalyzed decomposition of peroxy acids, as shall be addressed next (Section 4.5).

#### 4.5 Peroxy Acids

Monoperoxysulfuric acid (Caro's acid) is known to decompose under alkaline conditions in aqueous solution into sulfuric acid and molecular oxygen;<sup>135,216,217</sup> the latter is generated in its singlet excited state, as evidenced by chemical trapping experiments (Table 1).<sup>135</sup> Brauer and Lange<sup>124</sup> definitively confirmed this chemical generation of singlet oxygen by recording IR-CL at 1270 nm (Scheme 22, path a).

Ketones such as acetone, butanone, and cyclohexanone catalyze efficiently the decomposition of the



Caro acid and, consequently, enhance substantially the IR–CL intensity.<sup>124,218</sup> The acetone-catalyzed decomposition of Caro acid is also accompanied by the emission in the visible spectral region,<sup>99</sup> with  $\lambda_{max}$ at 633 and 703 nm due to the formation of the singletoxygen dimol (Scheme 22, path b).

The above-mentioned ketone-catalyzed<sup>219</sup> decomposition of Caro's acid is the main synthetic route to dioxiranes,<sup>220,221</sup> whose mechanism (Scheme 23) has been elucidated in detail.<sup>222</sup> In this mechanism, the nucleophilic attack by the monopersulfate ion on the peroxide bond of the intermediary dioxirane is the key step responsible for the formation of singlet oxygen. The resulting trioxide derivative fragments heterolytically into singlet oxygen and the sulfate ion, with regeneration of the ketone. A similar mechanism has been suggested<sup>223</sup> to explain the IR–CL emission of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> at 1270 nm during the ketone-catalyzed decomposition of monoperoxyphthalic, monoperoxymaleic, peroxyacetic, and *m*-chloroperoxybenzoic acids.

#### Scheme 23



#### 4.6 Trioxides

The trioxides, 122, 224-229 namely, hydrotrioxides ROOOH and the dialkyl trioxides ROOOR, as well as the ozonides [e.g., phospite ozonides (RO)<sub>3</sub>PO<sub>3</sub>)]<sup>134</sup> are rather labile species, which must be handled at low temperature. Their thermal decomposition produces singlet oxygen, as manifested by CL. Thus, the IR-CL ( $\lambda > 1000$  nm) and Vis-CL ( $\lambda = 400-500$  nm) emissions have been recorded<sup>230,231</sup> during the release of molecular oxygen from the breakdown of the organic trioxides CH<sub>3</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>CH(OH)OOOH, (CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>C-(OH)OOOH, CH<sub>3</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>C(OH)(CH<sub>3</sub>)OOOH, and C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>5</sub>C-(O)OOOH. Subsequently, a diversity of hydrotrioxides has been shown<sup>118,232-236</sup> to emit IR-CL and Vis–CL. The IR–CL at 1270 nm derives in all cases from singlet oxygen, while for the CL in the visible spectral region the electronically excited carbonyl

products are held responsible, which are formed during the hydrotrioxide decomposition. In addition to the 1270-nm emission, the triethylsilyl<sup>232</sup> and benzaldehyde<sup>233</sup> hydrotrioxides afford the 1580-nm emission from the 0,1 ( $^{1}\Delta_{g} \rightarrow ^{3}\Sigma_{g}^{-}$ ) transition of  $^{1}O_{2}$ .

The mechanism of the radiative hydrotrioxide decomposition depends on the trioxide structure and on the experimental conditions (temperature and solvent).<sup>228</sup> The pathway 1, depicted in Scheme 24,

#### Scheme 24



proceeds through a concerted transition state, whereas in pathway 2 a caged radical pair intervenes. In Scheme 25, alternatively, a radical-chain process

#### Scheme 25

$$ROOOH \longrightarrow RO^{-} + OOH$$

$$RO^{-} + RH (R'H) \longrightarrow R^{-} (R^{-}) + ROH$$

$$R^{-} (R^{-}) + O_{2} \longrightarrow ROO^{-} (R'OO^{-})$$

$$ROO^{-} + ROO^{-} (R'OO^{-} + R'OO^{-}) \longrightarrow \frac{\varphi_{1}}{\varphi_{2}} \longrightarrow hv (1270 \text{ nm})$$

$$\varphi_{2} \longrightarrow 0^{*} \rightarrow hv (Vis-CL)$$

operates, in which the singlet oxygen is generated by the Russell mechanism through the recombination of two peroxyl radicals ROO<sup>•</sup> (to be considered in detail in the next section). The source of the precursor radical for the peroxyl species is either the solvent (R'H) or the parent hydrocarbon (RH), provided the trioxide synthesis has been carried out in such media. Quenching of the excited carbonyl products by triplet oxygen (Scheme 26) as a channel of singlet-oxygen

#### Scheme 26

$$^{3}(\rightarrow 0^{*}) + ^{3}O_{2} \longrightarrow ^{1}(\rightarrow 0) + ^{1}O_{2}$$

production may be excluded,<sup>231</sup> since the quantum yield of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  excitation ( $\varphi_{1}$ ) is much higher<sup>231</sup> than the efficiency of generating excited carbonyl states ( $\varphi_{2}$ ). The most likely pathway for the formation of electronically excited carbonyl products, which emit in the visible spectral region, entails radical-chain decomposition,<sup>228,234</sup> namely, during the recombination of peroxyl radicals (Scheme 25).

The related ozonides also emit CL upon decomposition.<sup>119,125,237–239</sup> For instance, the IR–CL emission has been ascribed<sup>119,237</sup> to the singlet oxygen generated during the thermal decay of triphenyl phosphite ozonide (PhO)<sub>3</sub>PO<sub>3</sub> (Scheme 27), which is known to

Scheme 27



produce <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> quantitatively (Table 1). Additionally, also the Vis-CL emission at 400-600 nm has been observed,<sup>237</sup> which may be enhanced by the strongly fluorescing 9.10-dibromoanthracene and 9.10-diphenylanthracene, and attributed<sup>237</sup> to the triplet-excited triphenyl phosphate product. Kinetically interesting, the time profile of the Vis-CL decay is complex and differs significantly from the characteristic first-order decay of the IR-CL.<sup>237</sup> It was suggested that presumably small quantities (not detectable by NMR) of other labile peroxides are formed during the ozonide synthesis, which on decomposition produce excited carbonyl species that excite the triphenyl phosphate by energy transfer. Recent work confirms<sup>239</sup> that an unknown excited species is generated during the decomposition of solid triphenyl phosphite ozonide and during its thermal decomposition in solution. This is manifested by observation of a broad background emission around the 634- and 703-nm peaks; the latter emissions belong presumably to that from the  $({}^{1}O_{2})_{2}$  species.

The Vis–CL emission observed in the thermolysis of 1-phospha-2,8,9-trioxaadamantane ozonide was attributed<sup>240</sup> to the singlet-oxygen dimol species; however, the detailed spectral study of this chemiluminescent process has not been carried out to substantiate this tentative claim. Finally, even the simple metal ozonides KO<sub>3</sub> and NaO<sub>3</sub> give rise<sup>241</sup> to singlet-oxygen IR–CL emission during their decomposition in water.

## 4.7 Tetraoxides through the Recombination of Peroxyl Radicals

#### 4.7.1 Primary and Secondary Peroxyl Radicals

A tetraoxide intermediate is proposed to be formed in the recombination  $^{242-244}$  of peroxyl radicals (the Russell termination), which is a common termination step in many chemical and biological autoxidation processes.<sup>120,245</sup> During the decomposition of this labile intermediate, the singlet oxygen is generated as shown in Scheme 28 (pathway a). The spectroscopic manifestation of the formation of the singlet oxygen in such autoxidation of hydrocarbons and radical-induced decomposition of hydroperoxides rests on the IR-CL of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> at 1270 nm (Scheme 28).<sup>119,120,245,246</sup> Azoalkanes, hyponitrites, and redoxactive transition-metal ions (e.g., the ceric ion) have been employed for the radical initiation. Notably, in the ceric-ion-induced decomposition of ethyl hydroperoxide (a source of primary peroxyl radicals), a longer wavelength IR-CL emission also was noted,120 which is not characteristic for singlet oxygen. Presumably, the unknown emitter derives from side reactions of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub>.<sup>120</sup>

## Scheme 28



In addition to the IR-CL, the highly exothermic peroxy-radical recombination is also accompanied by CL in the visible spectral region,<sup>247–252</sup> in which carbonyl products are the emitting species (Scheme 28, pathway b). This visible CL is enhanced by appropriate activators, for which most commonly anthracene derivatives and europium complexes have been employed. The efficiency of CL enhancement depends on the nature of activator used, namely, whether triplet-energy or singlet-energy acceptors are used. Actual measurements have revealed that the efficiency of triplet formation in the peroxylradical recombination is several orders of magnitude higher than that of singlet states.<sup>247-252</sup> The singletoxygen yield in the recombination of secondary and primary peroxyl radicals is relatively low and averages only about 8%,<sup>119,120,246</sup> as quantified by the IR-CL method. The quantum efficiency of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> production is essentially independent of the radical structure, with the exception of substrates that bear a heteroatom near the peroxyl group, which may lower the <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> yield.<sup>119</sup>

The mechanism in Scheme 28 accounts adequately for the singlet-oxygen generation from such a peroxylradical self-reaction.<sup>119,120,243</sup> Alternatively,<sup>119,120,253</sup> it may be envisaged that the <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> could be produced by energy transfer from the intermediary excited triplet ketone to ground-state oxygen, as shown in Scheme 29; however, this energy-transfer mechanism in the tetraoxide decomposition seems to be unlikely on the grounds of efficiency considerations:<sup>119,246</sup> The yield of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> production<sup>119,120,246</sup> in pathway a of Scheme 28 is significantly higher (ca. 8%) than the triplet yield (<1%)<sup>247-252</sup> of excited carbonyl species formed in pathway b.

#### Scheme 29

 $R_1R_2CHOOOOCHR_1R_2 \longrightarrow {}^3[R_1R_2CO^*] + {}^3O_2 \longrightarrow R_1R_2CO + {}^1O_2$ 

The mechanistic possibility has been raised<sup>119,246,253</sup> that the singlet oxygen may be initially generated in the  $({}^{1}\Sigma_{g}{}^{+})$  state during the tetraoxide decomposition and subsequently rapidly decays<sup>57,58</sup> to its  ${}^{1}\Delta_{g}$ state, which is spectroscopically detected by its IR-CL emission. The observation<sup>254</sup> of the CL for the  ${}^{1}\Sigma_{g}{}^{+}$   $\rightarrow$   ${}^{3}\Sigma_{g}{}^{-}$  transition during the self-reaction of alkylperoxy radicals in the gas-phase lends circumstantial spectral support for this hypothesis. Experimental confirmation of the  ${}^{1}O_{2}({}^{1}\Sigma_{g}^{+})$  involvement during the tetraoxide decomposition in the solution phase will certainly be difficult. In this connection, it is relevant to cite the work of Chou and Frei,<sup>74</sup> who failed to detect the  ${}^1\!\Sigma_g{}^+ \to {}^1\!\Delta_g$  emission at 1930 nm during the photoinduced decay of 1,4-dimethylnaphthalene endoperoxide, despite the fact that the generation of the  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  ( ${}^{1}\Sigma_{g}^{+}$ ) state from an excited aromatic endoperoxide has been theoretically predicted.<sup>255,256</sup>

Also the bimol emission of singlet oxygen has been invoked in the self-reaction of peroxyl radicals. For example, the CL at  $\lambda > 570$  nm that has been recorded<sup>245</sup> in the recombination of secondary peroxyl radicals during the radical-induced decomposition of the hydroperoxide derived from linoleic acid has been attributed<sup>245</sup> spectrally to the bimol (<sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub> emission. Similarily,<sup>257</sup> the rather complex CL emission detected at 470–640 nm, which arises from the radicalinduced decomposition of secondary peroxyl radicals, was also assigned to the  $(^{1}\Sigma_{g})$ , $(^{1}\Delta g)$  and  $(^{1}\Delta g)$ , $(^{1}\Delta g)$  transitions of the singlet-oxygen dimol intermediate.

## 4.7.2 Tertiary Peroxyl Radicals

The chemiluminescent reaction in Scheme 28 cannot apply for tertiary peroxyl radicals; nevertheless, the IR-CL emission of singlet oxygen was observed<sup>120</sup> in a <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> yield of up to 2% in the decomposition of *tert*butyl hydroperoxide and cumyl hydroperoxide, induced by ceric ammonium nitrate. Two possibilities have been proposed to explain this observation mechanistically: The first one entails the direct formation of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  according to Scheme 30,  ${}^{120}$  whereas in the second one<sup>119,120</sup> the tertiary alkoxyl radicals fragments into methyl radicals, which then react with molecular oxygen to form methylperoxyl radicals and subsequent self- or cross-termination (Scheme 28) leads to singlet oxygen. Mechanistically pertinent in this context is the fact that the oxidation of tertiary hydrocarbons also produces weak CL emission in the visible spectral region due to the emission from triplet-excited carbonyl products.<sup>258</sup>

## Scheme 30

 $R_3COOOCR_3 \longrightarrow R_3COOCR_3 + {}^1O_2$ 

## 5. Miscellaneous Reactions

#### 5.1 Ozone

Ozone-induced CL has been known for more than a hundred years.<sup>259</sup> In recent decades, it was shown that singlet oxygen is the emitter in some ozone chemiluminescent reactions. Various substrates, also biomolecules, have been shown to produce IR–CL of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  in their liquid<sup>102,103,121</sup> and gas-phase<sup>260</sup> reactions with ozone (Scheme 31). Most of these processes are accompanied<sup>102,103,121</sup> by rather high yields of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ (Table 1).

#### Scheme 31

$$O_3 + S \longrightarrow {}^1O_2 \longrightarrow hv$$
 (1270 nm)

S: amines, sulfur-containing compounds, phenols, DNA constituents, nucleophilic anions (NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup>, N<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, Br<sup>-</sup>, I<sup>-</sup>, CN<sup>-</sup>), cysteine, methionine, albumin, uric acid, etc.

Excited molecular oxygen has been invoked to explain the CL in the visible spectral region during the reaction of ozone with  $\text{ClO}_2^{261}$  and in the decomposition of ozone at a glass surface in concentrated sulfuric acid solutions.<sup>262,263</sup> Introduction of  $\text{UO}_2^{2+}$  or  $\text{Tb}^{3+}$  and  $\text{Dy}^{3+}$  ions into these systems leads to the excitation of the metals ions, presumably by energy transfer from singlet-oxygen dimol species or higher excited states of  ${}^{1}\text{O}_2$ .<sup>5</sup> Moreover, the IR–CL emission of  ${}^{1}\text{O}_2$  was also detected<sup>264</sup> during the ozone decomposition in CCl<sub>4</sub>, suspended with silica gel. Recently, the IR CL of singlet oxygen has been reported<sup>265</sup> in the reaction of ozone with tin(II) ions in acetic acid or with nitrite ions in water.

## 5.2 Superoxide Ion

Khan has reported<sup>39,266</sup> the singlet-oxygen IR-CL for the reaction of  $O_2^{\bullet-}$  with a number of electron

acceptors, such as lead tetraacetate, bis(cyclopentadienyl)titanium dichloride, ceric ammonium nitrate, and bis(cyclopentadienyl) ferricenium hexafluorophosphate. The rather complex emission spectra in the visible region during the reaction of the thianthrene cation radical perchlorate with the superoxide ion was also ascribed to singlet-oxygen CL.<sup>267</sup>

The characteristic IR-CL of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> was reported<sup>268,269</sup> during the interaction of the superoxide ion with water in halogenated solvents. It was suggested.<sup>163,270,271</sup> however, that this IR-CL was not caused by water, but instead by the reaction<sup>272</sup> of O<sub>2</sub>•with the halocarbons. For example, the halocarbons CCl<sub>4</sub>, CBr<sub>4</sub>, C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>5</sub>CCl<sub>3</sub>, C<sub>4</sub>H<sub>9</sub>Br, and CHCl<sub>3</sub> produce<sup>270,271</sup> IR-CL of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  in the reaction with the superoxide ion, whereas visible emission is observed during the interaction of O2. with CCl<sub>4</sub>, CHCl<sub>3</sub>, C2H4-Br<sub>2</sub>, decachlorobiphenyl, and 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-para-dioxin.<sup>273</sup> For the singlet-oxygen formation, the mechanism in Scheme 32 was proposed, 270,271 in which the initially formed peroxyl radicals recombine (pathways a and b), according to Russell termination, as described in Section 4.7, but also an electron-transfer reaction may operate (pathway c). Finally, the addition of the benzovl peroxide to the KO<sub>2</sub>-(18-crown-6)-CHCl<sub>3</sub> system increases<sup>270</sup> significantly the IR-CL intensity, which confirms the  $claim^{274}$  that the  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  is produced in the reaction of superoxide with diacyl peroxides.

#### Scheme 32





## 5.3 Peroxynitrite

Monomol and dimol light emissions of singlet oxygen have been observed<sup>275–277</sup> during the reaction of peroxynitrite with hydrogen peroxide, as well as with *tert*-butyl hydroperoxide and linoleic acid (LA) hydroperoxide<sup>277</sup> (Scheme 33). Similarly, the singlet-oxygen CL may also be expected in the ketone-catalyzed decomposition of peroxynitrites. Indeed, the <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> formation was predicted in this case as a result of the reaction of ONOO<sup>-</sup> with an intermediary dioxirane.<sup>278</sup>

#### Scheme 33

ONOO + H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (*t*-BuOOH and LAOOH)→hv (>610 nm and 1270 nm)

The claim as to whether the peroxynitirite decomposition in aqueous solution produces singlet oxygen is controversial.<sup>279–282</sup> Khan et al. have reported<sup>279,280</sup> the IR–CL emission of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> during the decomposition of the peroxynitrite after protonation (Scheme 34), but these results were questioned as to their validity.<sup>281,282</sup> In particular, it was shown<sup>281</sup> that the Scheme 34

$$ONOOH \longrightarrow {}^{1}O_{2} + HNO$$

singlet oxygen was actually formed from the reaction of the peroxynitrite with the residual hydrogen peroxide of the peroxynitrite synthesis, rather than directly from the peroxynitrite.

#### 5.4 Diverse Oxidation

The participation of the singlet-oxygen dimol CL in the visible spectral region has been suggested for the reaction of pyrogallol with hydrogen peroxide,<sup>283,284</sup> molecular oxygen,<sup>285,286</sup> and KIO<sub>4</sub> (in the presence of  $CO_3^{2-}$ )<sup>287</sup> in alkaline solution. Moreover, the singlet-oxygen monomol emission at 1270 nm has been recorded during the peroxyacetyl nitrate decomposition in the presence of NaOH.<sup>288</sup>

The IR-CL of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  at 1270 nm and the emission from triplet benzophenone ( $\lambda = 400-500$  nm) have been reported<sup>289,290</sup> for the thermal decomposition of diphenyldiazomethane in the presence of molecular oxygen, which proceeds presumably through a carbonyl-oxide intermediate. Furthermore, the formation of triplet-excited Ph<sub>2</sub>C=O has been proposed<sup>289</sup> in the reaction of carbonyl oxide with Ph<sub>2</sub>CN<sub>2</sub>, whereas the singlet oxygen may be formed by the recombination of carbonyl oxides or by energy transfer from triplet-excited benzophenone to triplet molecular oxygen; these chemiluminescent processes are shown in Scheme 35.

#### Scheme 35

 $\begin{array}{rcl} Ph_{2}C:OO' + Ph_{2}CN_{2} &\longrightarrow {}^{3}Ph_{2}C=O^{*} + Ph_{2}C=O + N_{2} \\ Ph_{2}C:OO' + Ph_{2}C:OO' &\longrightarrow 2Ph_{2}C=O + {}^{1}O_{2} \\ {}^{3}Ph_{2}C=O^{*} + {}^{3}O_{2} &\longrightarrow Ph_{2}C=O + {}^{1}O_{2} \end{array}$ 

In the case of appropriate olefinic substrates,  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  may also mediate<sup>37,291–298</sup> the light emission through the decomposition of intermediary dioxetanes, which are formed through cycloaddition (Scheme 36). For example, dioxetane intermediates have been proposed<sup>291–298</sup> in the chemiluminescent reaction of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$ (the  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  was generated by the thermal decomposition of endoperoxides and ozonides, by the ClO<sup>-</sup>/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> system or by photosensitization) with diphenylketene and diphenylketene glycol acetal,<sup>291</sup> trans-cyclooctene,<sup>292</sup> alkyl-9,9'-biacridylidenes,<sup>293–295</sup> sulfurcontaining seven-membered ring acetylene,<sup>296</sup> and triand tetraphenylcyclopropenes.<sup>297</sup> Mechanisms other than the intermediacy of dioxetanes have also been considered<sup>299–301</sup> in singlet-oxygen-mediated CL.

#### Scheme 36

$$R=R^{+1}O_2 \longrightarrow \begin{bmatrix} 0-O\\ I\\ R-R \end{bmatrix} \longrightarrow hv$$

The photochemiluminescence of air-saturated solutions of sensitizers was attributed to the decomposition of labile peroxides that are formed in the reaction of  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  with the pigments.<sup>28,302–308</sup> When  ${}^{1}O_{2}$  was generated by a microwave discharge and passed through a solution of chlorophyll *a* in dibutyl phthalate, the singlet-exited dye was produced.<sup>309</sup> In addition, the reaction also generated a very long lasting weak CL, of which the structural identity of the emitter is uncertain.<sup>309</sup>

## 6. Outlook

Apart from the abundant applications in organic synthesis and the immense environmental and biomedical significance, singlet oxygen has occupied an important place in the world of light-emitting reactions. The monomol and dimol CL of <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> has made a sustaining impact on oxidation chemistry and has provided important information on the mechanism of light generation in peroxide reactions. In addition, <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> CL has been extensively applied for analytical purposes in chemistry and biochemistry and has become a convenient and powerful tool in the kinetic studies.

Despite the impressive progress attained in the field, a number of important problems merit attention: For instance, one of the enigmas is to understand the behavior and properties of the singletoxygen aggregate  $({}^{1}O_{2})_{2}$  as a CL emitter in the visible spectral region. This weakly bonded species possesses an extremely short lifetime due to very facile dissociation back into the separate <sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub> molecules, which seriously impedes the quantitative study of this putative intermediate. An intriguing phenomenon concerns the enhancement of the dimol CL by additives such as 1,4-diazobicylco[2,2,2]octane (DABCO). It is uncertain whether this enhancement is due to the influence of DABCO on the nucleation of the incipient oxygen bubbles or whether the radiative properties of the dimol species are favorably altered. Moreover, it is puzzling that the DABCO enhancement effect is not general since it is only observed in  $^{1}O_{2}$ -generating systems such as ClO<sup>-</sup>/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and disodium 3,3'-(1,4-naphthylidene)dipropionate endoperoxide.

Potentially worthwhile mechanistic efforts entail the definitive substantiation of the energy transfer from the singlet-oxygen dimol species to a suitable fluorescing acceptor, the so-called singlet-oxygendimol-sensitized CL. The elucidation of this phenomenon should provide an understanding of the mechanistic aspects of the light generation in chemical as well as in photochemical systems.

## 7. Acknowledgments

V.P.K. and D.V.K. thank the Russian Foundation for Basic Research (Grants No. 05-03-32663 and 05-03-32285), the Leading Scientific School Support Program (grant No 591.2003.3), and the Branch of Chemistry and Material Sciences of the RAS (160603-687) for generous financial support. D.V.K. is grateful to the Alexander-von-Humboldt Foundation for a postdoctoral fellowship (2002, University of Würzburg, Germany), as well as for a Return Fellowship (2003-2004). W.A. is much indebted to the Deutsche Forschungsgemweinschaft, the Fonds der Chemischen Industrie, the Volkswagenstiftung, and the University of Würzburg for generous funding during more than 20 years.

## 8. References

- (1) Gundermann, K. D.; McCapra, F. Chemiluminescence in Organic Chemistry; Berlin: Springer-Verlag, 1987.
- Campbell, A. K. Chemiluminescence: Principles and Applications (2)in Biology and Medicine; Chichester, U.K.: Horwood, 1988.
- Chemical and Biological Generation of Excited States; Adam, W., Cilento, G., Eds.; Academic Press: New York, 1982
- (4) Bioluminescence and Chemiluminescence: Part C Methods in Enzymology; Ziegler, M. M., Baldwin, T. O., Eds.; Academic Dizymougy, Lieger, M. M., Baldwill, T. O., Eds., Readenic Press: San Diego, 2000; Vol. 305.
   Kazakov, V. P. Chemiluminescence of Uranyl, Lanthanides and
- d-Elements; Moscow: Nauka, 1980 (in Russian). Sharipov, G. L.; Kazakov, V. P.; Tolstikov, G. A. Chemistry and
- Chemiluminescence of 1,2-Dioxetanes; Moscow: Nauka, 1991 (in Russian).
- Bulgakov, R. G.; Kazakov, V. P.; Tolstikov, G. A. J. Organomet. (7)Chem. 1990, 387, 11.
- Adam, W. J. Chem. Educ. 1975, 52, 138. (8)
- McCapra, F. Acc. Chem. Res. 1976, 9, 201. (9)
- (10) McCapra, F. J. Photochem. Photobiol., A: Chem. 1990, 51, 21.
- (11) Adam, W.; Curci, R. Chim. Ind. (Milan) 1981, 63, 20.
- (12) Adam, W.; Reinhardt, D.; SahaMoller, C. R. Analyst 1996, 121, 1527
- (13) Lechtken, P.; Yekta, A.; Turro, N. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 3027
- (14) Wilson, T.; Schaap, A. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1971, 93, 4126. (15) Turro, N. J.; Lechtken, P.; Schore, N. E.; Schuster, G.; Stein-metzer, H. C.; Yekta, A. Acc. Chem. Res. 1974, 7, 97.
- Kazakov, V. P.; Voloshin, A. I.; Ostakhov, S. S. Kinet. Catal. 1999, 40, 180. (16)
- (17) Kazakov, V. P.; Voloshin, A. I.; Shavaleev, N. M. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1998, 119, 177.
- (18)
- Seliger, H. H. Anal. Biochem. 1960, 1, 60. Stauff, J.; Schmidkunz, H. Z. Physik. Chem. (Frankfurt) 1962, (19)35, 295
- (20) Khan, A. U.; Kasha, M. J. Chem. Phys. 1963, 39, 2105.
- (21) Khan, A. U.; Kasha, M. Nature 1964, 204, 241.
- (22) Browne, R. J.; Ogryzlo, E. A. Proc. Chem. Soc. London 1964, 117.
- (23) Arnold, S. J.; Ogryzlo, E. A.; Witzke, H. J. Chem. Phys. 1964, 40, 1769.
- Seliger, H. H. J. Chem. Phys. 1964, 40, 3133. (24)
- (25) Khan, A. U.; Kasha, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1966, 88, 1574.
- (26) Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr. Biofizika 1976, 21, 748; Chem. Abstr. 1976, 85, 118402r.
- (27)Khan, A. U.; Kasha, M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1979, 76, 6047.
- (28) Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr. Photochem. Photobiol. 1979, 29, 29.
  (29) Singlet Oxygen, UV-A, and Ozone: Methods in Enzymology; Packer, L., Sies, H., Eds.; Academic Press: New York, 2000; Vol. 319.
- (30)Wilson, T.; Hastings, J. W. Photophysiology 1970, 5, 49.
- (31) Kearns, D. R. Chem. Rev. 1971, 71, 395.
- (32) Khan, A. U. J. Phys. Chem. 1976, 80, 2219.
- (33) Shlyapintokh, V. Ya.; Ivanov, V. B. Usp. Khim. 1976, 45, 202; Chem. Abstr. 1976, 84, 163676y.
   (34) Shinkarenko, N. V.; Aleskovskii, V. B. Usp. Khim. 1981, 50, 406;
- Chem. Abstr. 1981, 94, 162866e.
- (35)Singlet Molecular Oxygen; Schaap, A. P., Ed.; Dowden, Hutchinson and Ross: Stroudsburg, PA, 1976.
- (36) Singlet Oxygen, Reactions with Organic Compounds and Polymers; Ranby, B., Rabeck, J. F., Eds.; Wiley: New York, 1978.
- Organic Chemistry: Singlet Oxygen; Wasserman, H. H., Murray, (37)R. W., Eds.; Academic Press: New York, 1979; Vol. 40
- (38) Singlet Oxygen; Frimer, A. A., Ed.; CRC: Boca Raton, FL, 1985.
- (39) Khan, A. U. Int. J. Quantum Chem. 1991, 39, 251.
- (40)Wilkinson, F.; Helman, W. P.; Ross, A. B. J. Phys. Chem. Ref.
- Data 1993, 22, 113.
- (41) Wilkinson, F.; Helman, W. P.; Ross, A. B. J. Phys. Chem. Ref. Data 1995, 24, 663. (42) Redmond, R. W.; Gamlin, J. N. Photochem. Photobiol. 1999, 70,
- 391 (43) DeRosa, M. C.; Crutchley, R. J. Coord. Chem. Rev. 2002, 233,
- 351 (44) Punjabi, P. B.; Kabra, B. V.; Pitliya, R. L.; Vaidya, V. K.; Ameta, S. C. J. Ind. Chem. Soc. 2001, 78, 175.
- (45) Foote, C. S.; Clennan, E. L. In Active Oxygen in Chemistry; Foote, C. S., Valentine, J. S., Greenberg, A., Liebman, J. F., Eds.; Chapman and Hall: London, 1995; Vol. 2, p 105.
- (46)Yuryshev, N. N. Kvantovaya Elektron. 1996, 23, 583.
- (47) Stratakis, M.; Orfanopoulos, M. Tetrahedron 2000, 56, 1595.
- (48) Clennan, E. L. Tetrahedron 2000, 56, 9151.

- (49) Adam, W.; Wirth, T. Acc. Chem. Res. 1999, 32, 703.
  (50) Adam, W.; Prein, M. Acc. Chem. Res. 1996, 29, 275.
  (51) Prein, M.; Adam, W. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1996, 35, 477.
- (52) Murphy, M. E.; Sies, H. Methodol. Enzymol. 1990, 186, 595.
- (53) Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr. Membr. Cell Biol. 1998, 12, 665.

- (54) Nakano, M. Cell. Mol. Neurobiol. 1998, 18, 565.
- (55) Briviba, K.; Sies, H. Methodol. Enzymol. 2000, 319, 222.
  (56) Gorman, A. A.; Rodgers, M. A. J. Photochem. Photobiol., B: Biol.
- (50) Gorman, A. A., Roegers, J. 1992, 14, 159.
  (57) Weldon, D.; Poulsen, T. D.; Mikkelsen, K. V.; Ogilby, P. R. *Photochem. Photobiol.* 1999, 70, 369.
  (58) Schweitzer, C.; Schmidt, R. *Chem. Rev.* 2003, 103, 1685.
  (58) A. M. Pierlet, C.: Rigaudy, J.: Schmidt, R. Acc. Chem.
- (59) Aubry, J. M.; Pierlot, C.; Rigaudy, J.; Schmidt, R. Acc. Chem.
- (59) Aubry, J. M., Flerrov, G., Argensov, Res. 2003, 36, 668.
  (60) Griesbeck, A. G.; Adam, W.; El-Idreesy, T.; Krebs, O. In CRC Handbook of Organic Photochemistry and Photobiology; Horspool, W. M., Lenci, F., Eds.; CRC: Boca Raton, FL, 2004; Vol. 8, p 1.
  (21) Khan A. U. In Singlet Oxygen; Frimer, A. A., Ed.; CRC: Boca
- (61) Khan, A. U. In *Singlet Oxygen*; Frimer, A. A., Ed.; CRC: Boca Raton, Florida, 1985; Vol. 1, p 39.
  (62) Khan, A. U.; Kasha, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 92, 3293.

- (63) Blanchetierre, M. C. R. Acad. Sci. (Paris) 1913, 157, 118.
  (64) Mallet, L. C. R. Acad. Sci. (Paris) 1927, 185, 352.
  (65) Groh, P. Bull. Soc. Chim., Fr. 1938, 5, 12.
  (66) Groh, P.; Kirrmann, A. C. R. Acad. Sci. (Paris) 1942, 215, 275.
- (67) Gattow, G.; Schneider, A. Naturwissenschaften 1954, 41, 116. (68) Stauff, J.; Ruemmler, G. Z. Physik. Chem. (Frankfurt) 1962, 34,
- 67
- (69) Bader, L. W.; Ogryzlo, E. A. Discussions Faraday Soc. 1964, 46.
- (70)Stauff, J.; Lohmann, F. Z. Physik. Chem. (Frankfurt) 1964, 40, 123
- (71) Arnold, S. J.; Browne, R. J.; Ogryzlo, E. A. Photochem. Photobiol. 1965, 4, 963
- (72) Ness, S.; Hercules, D. M. Anal. Chem. 1969, 41, 1467.
- (73) Khan, A. U. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1980, 72, 112.
  (74) Chou, P.-T.; Frei, H. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1985, 122, 87.
- (75) Wang, B.; Ogilby, P. R. J. Phys. Chem. 1993, 97, 193.
  (76) Schmidt, R.; Bodesheim, M. J. Phys. Chem. 1995, 99, 15919. (77)Weldon, D.; Wang, B.; Poulsen, T. D.; Mikkelsen, K. V.; Ogilby,
- P. R. J. Phys. Chem. A 1998, 102, 1498. (78)
- Keszthelyi, T.; Weldon, D.; Andersen, T. N.; Poulsen, T. D.; Mikkelsen, K. V.; Ogilby, P. R. Photochem. Photobiol. **1999**, 70, 531.
- (79) Bromberg, A.; Foote, C. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 93, 3968.
  (80) Schmidt, R. J. Phys. Chem. 1996, 100, 8049.
- (81) Monroe, B. M. In Singlet Oxygen; Frimer, A. A., Ed.; CRC: Boca
- (81) Monroe, B. M. In Singlet Oxygen; Frimer, A. A., Ed.; CRC: Boca Raton, FL, 1985; Vol. 1, p 177.
  (82) Scurlock, R. D.; Ogilby, P. R. J. Phys. Chem. 1996, 100, 17226.
  (83) Chou, P.-T.; Wei, G.-T.; Lin, C.-H.; Wei, C.-Y.; Chang, C.-H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 3031.
  (84) Chou, P.-T.; Chen, Y.-C.; Wei, C.-Y.; Chen, S.-J.; Lu, H. L.; Lee, M. Z. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1997, 280, 134.
  (85) Chou, P.-T.; Chen, Y.-C.; Wei, C.-Y.; Chen, S.-J.; Lu, H.-L.; Wei, T. H. J. Phys. Chem. A 1997, 101, 8581.
  (86) Chou, P. -T.; Chen Y.-C.; Wei, C.-Y. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1009, 204

- (86) Chou, P.-T.; Chen, Y.-C.; Wei, C.-Y. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1998, 294,
- 579. (87) Arnold, S. J.; Kubo, M.; Ogryzlo, E. A. Adv. Chem. Ser. 1968,
- 77. 133.
- (88) Becher, A. C.; Schurath, U.; Dubost, H.; Galaup, J. P. Chem. Phys. 1988, 125, 321

- (89) Schmidt, R.; Afshari, E. J. Phys. Chem. 1990, 94, 4377.
  (90) Schmidt, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 6983.
  (91) Scurlock, R. D.; Nonell, S.; Braslavsky, S. E.; Ogilby, P. R. J. Phys. Chem. 1995, 99, 3521
- (92) Boodaghians, R.; Borrell, P. M.; Borrell, P.; Grant, K. R. J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans. 2 1982, 1195.
- (93)Deneke, C. F.; Krinsky, N. I. Photochem. Photobiol. 1977, 25, 299
- (94) Deneke, C. F.; Krinsky, N. I. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 3041.
- (95) Lengfelder, E.; Cadenas, E.; Sies, H. FEBS Lett. 1983, 164, 366.
- (96) Kanofsky, J. R. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1986, 134, 777.
- (97) Di Mascio, P.; Sies, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 2909.
  (98) Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr.; Neverov, K. V. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1990,
- 167.591
- (99) Adam, W.; Kazakov, V. P.; Kazakov, D. V.; Latypova, R. R.; Maistrenko, G. Ya.; Mal'zev, D. V.; Safarov, F. E. In *Biolumi*nescence & Chemiluminescence: Progress and Perspectives; Tsuji, A., Matsumoto M., Maeda, M., Kricka, L. J., Stanley, P. E., Eds.; World Scientific: Singapore, 2005, p 135.
- (100) Khan, A. U. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 7195.

- (101) Kanofsky, J. R. J. Biol. Chem. 1960, 1050, 1050.
  (101) Kanofsky, J. R. J. Biol. Chem. 1984, 259, 5596.
  (102) Kanofsky, J. R. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 9039.
  (103) Kanofsky, J. R.; Sima, P. D. Photochem. Photobiol. 1993, 58, 335.
  (104) Nohl, H.; Stolze, K.; Udilova, N.; Liu, Y. In Chemiluminescence at the Turn of Millennium; Albrecht, S., Zimmermann, T., Brandl, H., Eds.; Schweda-Werbedruck GmbH: Dresden, 2001; p 65.
- (105) Nantes, I. L.; Bechara, E. J. H.; Gilento, G. Photochem. Photobiol. 1996, 63, 702.
- (106) Kanofsky, J. R.; Sima, P. D. J. Biol. Chem. 1995, 270, 7850.
   (107) Khan, A. U. J. Photochem. 1984, 25, 327.

- (101) Klandsky, J. R. J. Photochem. 1984, 25, 105.
  (108) Kanofsky, J. R. J. Photochem. 1984, 25, 105.
  (109) Khan, A. U.; Gebauer, P.; Hager L. P. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1983, 80, 5195.
  (110) Kanofsky, J. R. Methodol. Enzymol. 2000, 319, 59.

- (111) Kiryu, C.; Makiuchi, M.; Miyazaki, J.; Fujinaga, T.; Kakinuma, K. FEBS Lett. 1999, 443, 154.
   Kanofsky, J. R. J. Biol. Chem. 1988, 263, 14171.
- (113) Khan, A. U. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1984, 122, 668. (114) Brauer, H.-D.; Eilers, B.; Lange, A. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans.
- 2 2002, 1288. (115) Bender, C.; Brauer, H.-D. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1999, 2579.
- (116) Niu, Q. J.; Foote, C. S. *Inorg. Chem.* **1992**, *31*, 3472.
  (117) Ferrer, M.; Sánchez-Baeza, F.; Messeguer, A.; Adam, W.; Golsch, D.; Görth, F.; Kiefer, W.; Nagel, V. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 1998, 2527.
- Khursan, S. L.; Khalizov, A. F.; Avzyanova, E. V.; Yakupov, M. Z.; Shereshovets, V. V. *Russ. J. Phys. Chem.* **2001**, *75*, 1107. (118)
- Niu, Q. J.; Mendenhall, G. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 165. (119)
- (120) Kanofsky, J. R. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 3386.
   (121) Muñoz, F.; Mvula, E.; Braslavsky, S. E.; Sonntag, C. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 2001, 1109.
- (122) Stary, F. E.; Emge, D. E.; Murray, R. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 1880.
- (123) Böhme, K.; Brauer, H.-D. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 3468.
- (124) Lange, A.; Brauer, H.-D. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1996, 805.
- (125) Kazakov, D. V.; Kabalnova, N. N.; Shereshovets, V. V. React.
- Kinet. Katal. Lett. 1995, 54, 439. Shereshovets, V. V.; Kabalnova, N. N.; Komissarov, V. D.; Mavrodiev, V. K.; Lerman, B. M.; Belogaeva, T. A.; Tolstikov, (126)G. A. React. Kinet. Katal. Lett. 1990, 41, 251.
- (127) Kabal'nova, N. N.; Shereshovets, V. V.; Murinov, Yu. I.; Kazakov, D. V.; Abuzarova, G. R.; Tolstikov, G. A. Russ. Chem. Bull. 1996, 45, 49.
- (128) Held, A. M.; Halko, D. J.; Hurst, J. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 5732.
- (129) Aubry, J. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 5844.
- (130) Aubry, J. M.; Cazin, B. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 2013.
   (131) Evans, D. F.; Upton, M. W. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1985, 1141.
- (132) Turro, N. J.; Chow, M.-F.; Rigaudy, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103. 7218.
- (133) Adam, W.; Kiefer, W.; Kazakov, D. V.; Kazakov, V. P.; Latypova, R. R.; Schlücker, S. *Photochem. Photobiol. Sci.* 2004, *3*, 182.
- Caminade, A. M.; Khatib, F. E.; Koenig, M.; Aubry, J. M. Can. J. Chem. **1985**, 63, 3203. (134)
- (135) Evans, D. F.; Upton, M. W. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1985, 1151.
- (136) Turro, N. J. Tetrahedron 1985, 41, 2089.
- Wilson, T.; Khan, A. U.; Mehrotra, M. M. Photochem. Photobiol. (137)**1986**, *43*, 661. (138) Fu, Y.; Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr.; Foote, C. S. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.*
- 1993, 115, 10282.
- (139) Chou, P.-T.; Khan, S.; Frei, H. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1986, 129, 463.
- (140) Di Mascio, P.; Bechara, E. J. H.; Rubim, J. C. Appl. Spectroc. 1992, 46, 236.
- (141) Wilson, T. Photochem. Photobiol. 1969, 10, 441.
- (142) Viallet, A.; Rouger, J.; Cheradame, H.; Gandini, A. J. Photochem. 1979, 11, 129.
- (143) Chapelon, R.; Balny, C. Mol. Photochem. 1971, 3, 255.
  (144) Wilson, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 2387.

121, 3751.

*117*, 10751.

1983, 34, 557.

1984. 39. 703.

Commun. 1981, 2, 127

- (145) Ogryzlo, E. A.; Pearson, A. E. J. Phys. Chem. 1968, 72, 2913.
- (146) Stauff, J.; Fuhr, H. Ber. Bunsen-Ges. Phys. Chem. 1969, 73, 245.
- (147) Abbott, S. R.; Ness, S.; Hercules, D. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 92.1128
- (148) Nilsson, R.; Kearns, D. R. J. Phys. Chem. 1974, 78, 1681.
- (149) Balny, C.; Canva, J.; Douzlou, P.; Bourdon, J. Photochem. Photobiol. 1969, 10, 375.
- (150) Brabham, D. E.; Kasha, M. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1974, 29, 159.
- (151) Chou, P. T.; Chen, Y.-C.; Wei, C.-Y.; Lee, M.-Z. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 4883.
- (152) Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr.; Foote, C. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 6013. (153) Murphy, S. T.; Kondo, K.; Foote, C. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1999,

(154) Gorman, A. A.; Hamblett, I.; Hill, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995,

(155) Baigel, D. M.; Gorman, A. A.; Hamblett, I.; Hill, T. J. J. Photochem. Photobiol. B 1998, 43, 229. (156) Hamann, H. J.; Höft, E.; Dahlmann, J.; Ivanov, S. K. Oxid.

(157) Levin, P. P.; Costa, S. M. B. Chem. Phys. Lett. 2000, 320, 194.
(158) Levin, P. P.; Costa, S. M. B. Chem. Phys. 2001, 263, 423.

(159) Kajiwara, T.; Kearns, D. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 5886. (160) Foote, C. S.; Wexler, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1964, 86, 3879, 3880.
 (161) Foote, C. S.; Wexler, S.; Adno, W.; Higgins, R. J. Am. Chem.

Soc. 1968, 90, 975.
 (162) Lin, M. C.; Umstead, M. E.; Djeu, N. Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem.

(163) Arudi, R. L.; Bielski, B. H. J.; Allen, A. O. Photochem. Photobiol.

- (164) Shiraishi, T.; Makiuchi, M.; Kakinuma, K.; Inaba, H. Photochem. Photobiol. 1998, 68, 16. (165) Bender, C.; Brauer, H.-D. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 2000,
- 535.

- (166) Livingston, R. S.; Bray, W. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1925, 47, 2069.
  (167) Markower, B.; Bray, W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1933, 55, 4765.
  (168) Kruk, I.; Lichszteld, K.; Michalska, T. Z. Phys. Chem., Leipzig **1979**, 260, 371.
- (169) Nardello, V.; Bogaert, S.; Alsters, P. L.; Aubry, J.-M. Tetrahedron Lett. 2002, 43, 8731. (170) Peters, J. W.; Pitts, J. N. Jr.; Rosenthal, I.; Fuhr, H. J. Am.
- Chem. Soc. **1972**, *94*, 4348. (171) Peters, J. W.; Bekowies, P. J.; Winer, A. M.; Pitts, J. N., Jr. J.
- Am. Chem. Soc. **1975**, *97*, 3299. (172) Pierlot, C.; Nardello, V.; Schrive, J.; Mabille, C.; Barbillat, J.;
- Sombret, B.; Aubry, J.-M. J. Org. Chem. 2002, 67, 2418.
  (173) Gekhman, A. E.; Moiseeva, N. I.; Minin, V. V.; Larin, G. M.; Kovalev, Yu. V.; Ustynyuk, Yu. A.; Rosniatovskii, V. A.; Timokhi na, E. N.; Bozhenko, K. V.; Moiseev, I. I. Kinet. Catal. 2003, 44, 47
- (174) Nardello, V.; Barbillat, J.; Marko, J.; Witte, P. T.; Alsters, P. L.; Aubry, J. M. Chem.-Eur. J. 2003, 9, 435.
- (175) Andersen, B. R.; Harvath, L. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1979, 584, 164.
- (176) Wierzchowski, J.; Slawinska, D.; Slawinski, J. Z. Phys. Chem. Muenchen 1986, 148, 197.
- Schen, X.; Tian, J. D.; Zhu, Z. N.; Li, X. Y. Biophys. Chem. 1991, (177)40, 161.
- (178) Zakharov, I. V.; Kumpan, Yu. V. Kinet. Catal. 1996, 37, 174.
- (179) Lichszteld, K.; Kruk, I.; Aboul-Enein, H. Y.; Guskos, N.; Kubera-Nowakowska, L. *Pol. Pharm.* **1999**, *54*, 898
- (180) Elbanowski, M.; Staninski, K.; Kaczmarek, M. Spectrochim. Acta, A 1998, 54A, 2223.
- (181) Elbanowski, M.; Staninski, K.; Kaczmarek, M. Lis, S. J. Alloys Compd. 2001, 323-324, 670.
- (182) Elbanowski, M.; Kaczmarek, M.; Staninski, K. J. Alloys Compd. 1998, 275-277, 225.
- (183) Kazmarek, M.; Staninski, K.; Elbanowski, M. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 2003, 154, 273.
- (184) Khan, A. U.; Kasha, M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1994, 91, 12365.
- (185) Noronha-Dutra, A. A.; Epperlein, M. M.; Woolf, N. FEBS Lett. (160) Rotomar Data a, Ir R., Deporton, Internet, Internet, 1993, 321, 59.
  (186) Sawaki, Y.; Ogata, Y. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1981, 54, 793.
  (187) McKeown, E.; Waters, W. A. J. Chem. Soc. B 1966, 1040.
  (188) McKeown, E.; Waters, W. A. Nature 1964, 203, 1063.

- (189) Almeida, E. A.; Miyamoto, S.; Martiner 1903, 2003, 1005.
  (189) Almeida, E. A.; Miyamoto, S.; Martinez, G. R.; Medeiros, M. H. G.; Di Mascio, P. Anal. Chim. Acta 2003, 482, 99.
  (190) Shu, L.; Shi, Y. J. Org. Chem. 2000, 65, 8807.
  (191) Kruk, I.; Lichszteld, K. Pol. J. Chem. 1978, 52, 2263.

- (192) Slawinska, D. Photochem. Photobiol. 1978, 28, 453.
   (193) Lichszteld, K.; Kruk, I. Z. Phys. Chem. (Leipzig) 1981, 262, 673.

- (193) Lichszteid, K.; Kruk, I. Z. Phys. Chem. (Leipzig) 1961, 202, 015.
  (194) Bowen, E. J. Pure Appl. Chem. 1964, 9, 477.
  (195) Kruk, I.; Michalska, T.; Lichszteld, K.; Bounias, M. Z. Phys. Chem. (Leipzig) 1990, 271, 771.
  (196) Lichszteld, K.; Kruk, I. Z. Phys. Chem. (Wiesbaden) 1977, 108, 1077 167.
- Briviba, K.; Saha-Möller, C. R.; Adam, W.; Sies, H. Biochem. (197)Mol. Biol. Int. 1996, 38, 647.
- (198) Bowen, E. J. Nature 1964, 201, 180.
- (199) Adam, W.; Hadjiarapoglou, L. P.; Curci, R.; Mello, R. In Organic Peroxides; Ando, W., Ed.; Wiley: Chichester, 1992; Vol. 4, p 195.
- (200) Adam, W.; Curci R.; Edwards, J. O. Acc. Chem. Res. 1989, 22, 205.
- (201) Murray, R. W. Chem. Rev. 1989, 89, 1187.
   (202) Adam W.; Hadjiarapoglou, L. In Topics of Current Chemistry; (202)Herrmann, W. A., Ed.; Springer-Verlag: Berlin-Heidelberg, 1993; Vol. 164, p 45. (203) Kazakov, V. P.; Voloshin, A. I.; Kazakov, D. V. *Russ. Chem. Rev.*
- 1999, 68, 253.
- (204) Adam, W.; Mitchell, C. M.; Saha-Müller, C. R.; Weichold, O. Struct. Bond. 2000, 97, 237
- (205) Adam, W.; Saha-Müller, C. R.; Zhao, C.-G. Org. React. 2002, 61, 219.
- (206) Adam, W.; Briviba, K.; Duschek, F.; Golsch, D.; Kiefer, W.; Sies, H. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1995, 1831.
- (207) Nagel, V.; Duschek, F.; Kiefer, W.; Görth, F.; Golsch, D.; Adam, W.; Ferrer, M.; Messeguer, A. Asian J. Spectrosc. 2 1998, 35.
- (208) Kazakov, D. V.; Voloshin, A. I.; Shereshovets, V. V.; Yakovlev, V. N.; Kazakov, V. P. Mendeleev Commun. 1998, 169.
  (209) Kazakov, D. V.; Voloshin, A. I.; Shereshovets, V. V.; Kazakov,
- V. P. In Bioluminescence & Chemiluminescence: Perspectives for (11) In Dorimitation Carlos and A. Pazzagli, M., Kricka, L. J., Stanley, P. E., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 1999; p 29.
  (210) Kazakov, D. V.; Maistrenko, G. Ya.; Polyakova, N. P.; Latypova,
- (210) Razakov, D. V., Malsteinko, G. Ia., Folyakova, N. F., Latypova, R. R.; Kazakov, V. P.; Adam, W.; Trofimov, A. V.; Zhao, C.-G.; Kiefer, W.; Schlücker, S. *Luminescence* **2002**, *17*, 293.
  (211) Adam, W.; Kiefer, W.; Schlücker, S.; Saha-Möller, C.; Kazakov, D. V.; Kazakov, V. P.; Latypova, R. R. In *Bioluminescence and*

Chemiluminescenc: Progress and Current Applications; Stanley, P. E., Kricka, L. J., Eds.; World Scientific Publishing: Singapore,

- F. E., Kricka, L. J., Eds.; world Scientific Fublishing. Singapore, 2002; p 129.
  (212) Adam, W.; Asensio, G.; Curci, R.; González-Núñez, M. E.; Mello, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 8345.
  (213) Koo, J.-Y.; Schuster, G. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 6107.
  (214) Adam, W.; Zinner, K.; Krebs, A.; Schmalstieg, H. Tetrahedron I. Att. 1081, 292, 4567.
- Lett. 1981, 22, 4567.
- (215) Horn, K. A.; Schuster, G. B. Tetrahedron 1982, 38, 1095.
- (216) Ball, D. L.; Edwards, J. O. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1956, 78, 1125.
  (217) Goodman, J. F.; Robson, P. J. Chem. Soc. 1963, 2871.
- (218) Lange, A.; Hild, M.; Brauer, H.-D. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1999, 1343.

- (219) Montgomery, R. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96, 7820.
  (220) Murray, R. W.; Jeyaraman, R. J. Org. Chem. 1985, 50, 2847.
  (221) Adam, W.; Chan, Y. Y.; Cremer, D.; Gauss, J.; Scheutzow, D.; Schindler, M. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 2800.
   (222) Edwards, J. O.; Pater, R. H.; Curci, R.; Di Furia, F. Photochem.
- Photobiol. 1979, 30, 63.
- (223) Lange, A.; Brauer, H.-D. In DFG Research Report on Peroxide Chemistry: Mechanistic and Preparative Aspects of Oxygen Transfer; Adam, W., Ed.; Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH: Weinheim, Germany, 2000; p 157.
- (224) Murray, R. W.; Lumma, W. C., Jr.; Lin, W.-P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 92, 3205.
- (225) Stary, F. E.; Emge, D. E.; Murray, R. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96, 5671
- (226) Mendenhall, G. D. In Advances in Oxygenated Processes; JAI Press Inc.: Greenwich, CT, 1990; Vol. 2, p 203.
- Plesničar, B. In Organic Peroxides; Ando, W., Ed.; Wiley: New (227)York, 1992; p 479. Shereshovets, V. V.; Khursan, S. L.; Komissarov, V. D.; Tolstikov,
- (228)G. A. Russ. Chem. Rev. 2001, 70, 105. Bailey, P. S. Ozonation in Organic Chemistry; Academic Press:
- (229)New York, 1982; Vol. 2, p 201. (230) Sharipov, G. L.; Shereshovets, V. V.; Kazakov, V. P.; Komissarov,
- V. D.; Tolstikov, G. A. Bull. Acad. Sci. USSR, Chem. Div. 1985, (231) Shereshovets, V. V.; Sharipov, G. L.; Kabal'nova, N. N.; Kazakov,
- V. P.; Komissarov, V. D.; Tolstikov, G. A. Z. Org. Khim. 1986,
- (232) Corey, E. J.; Mehrotra, M. M.; Khan, A. U. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 2472.
- (233) Chou, P.-T.; Martinez, M. L.; Studer, S. L. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1990, 174, 46.
- (234) Avzyanova, E. V.; Timerghazin, Q. K.; Khalizov, A. F.; Khursan, S. L.; Spirikhin, L. V.; Shereshovets, V. V. J. Phys. Org. Chem. 2000, 13, 87.
- Khursan, S. L.; Shereshovets, V. V.; Khalizov, A. F.; Voloshin, A. I.; Komissarov, V. D.; Kazakov, V. P. *Russ. Chem. Bull.* **1993**, (235)42, 1968
- (236) Khursan, S. L.; Shereshovets, V. V.; Khalizov, A. F.; Voloshin, A. I.; Komissarov, V. D.; Kazakov, V. P. React. Kinet. Katal. Lett. 1993, 51, 389.
- (237) Shereshovets, V. V.; Ostakhov, S. S.; Korotaeva, N. M.; Sharipov, G. L.; Kazakov, V. P.; Komissarov, V. D.; Tolstikov, G. A. Bull. Acad. Sci. USSR, Chem. Div. 1989, 38, 2460.
  (238) Shereshovets, V. V.; Khizbullin, F. F.; Yanbaev, R. K., Korotaeva, N. M.; Malmanarov, M. M.; Korotaeva, N. M.; Korotaeva, N. M.; Korotaeva, N. M.; Korotaeva, N. M.; Korotaeva, S. Korotaeva, N. M.; Korotaeva, N. Korotaeva, N. Korotaeva, N. M.; Korotaeva, N. M.; Korotaeva, N. Korotaeva,
- N. M.; Khozanovskaya, M. M.; Mukmeneva, N. A.; Komissarov, V. D.; Tolstikov, G. A. Z. Org. Khim. **1990**, 26, 623; Chem. Abstr. 1990, 113, 152587m.
- (239) Liu, M.; Shen, G.; Yang, H.; Sha, G.; Zhang, C. *Huaxue Wuli Xuebao* 2004, 17, 113; *Chem. Abstr.* 2004, 141, 164697.
  (240) Schaap, A. P.; Thayer, A. L.; Faler, G. R.; Goda, K.; Kimura, T.
- J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1974**, 96, 4025. (241) Shereshovets, V. V.; Yanbaev, R. K. Bull. Acad. Sci. USSR,
- Chem. Div. 1988, 37, 2601.
- (242) Russel, G. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1957, 79, 3871.
- (243) Howard, J. A.; Ingold, K. U. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90, 1056.
   (244) Bartlett, P. D.; Guaraldi, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1967, 89, 4799.
- (245) Miyamoto, S.; Martinez, G. R.; Medeiros, M. H. G.; Di Mascio, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 6172.
- (246) Niu, Q.; Mendenhall, G. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 1656.
- (247) Vassil'ev, R. F. Prog. React. Kinet. 1967, 4, 305.
- (248) Vasil'ev, R. F. Usp. Khim. 1970, 39, 1130; Chem. Abstr. 1970,
- 73, 125093w (249) Belyakov, V. A.; Vassil'ev, R. F. Photochem. Photobiol. 1970, 11,
- 179. (250) Belyakov, V. A.; Vasil'ev, R. F.; Fedorova, G. F. High Energy
- Chem. 1978, 12, 208.
   (251) Belyakov, V. A.; Vasil'ev, R. F.; Fedorova, G. F. Izv. AN SSSR, Ser. Fiz. 1978, 42, 613; Chem. Abstr. 1978, 89, 5682w.
- Mendenhall, G. D.; Sheng, X. C.; Wilson, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. (252)1991, 113, 8976.
- (253) Kellogg, R. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 5433.
- Bogan, D. J.; Francis, C.; Sheinson, R. S.; Coveleskie, R. A. J. Photochem. **1984**, 25, 409. (254)
- (255) Kearns, D. R.; Khan, A. U. Photochem. Photobiol. 1969, 10, 193.
- (256) Kearns, D. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 6554.

- (257) Nakano, M.; Takayama, K.; Shimizu, Y.; Tsuji, Y.; Inaba, H.; Migita, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1976**, *98*, 1974. (258) Belyakov, V. A.; Vasil'ev, R. F.; Fedorova, G. F. Dokl. Akad. Nauk
- SSSR 1978, 239, 344.
- (259) Toby, S. Chem. Rev. 1984, 84, 277.
  (260) Eisenberg, W. C.; Taylor, K.; Murray, R. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 8299.
- (261) Parshin, G. S.; Zagidullin, S. N.; Kazakov, V. P. Zh. Fiz. Khim. 1983, 57, 3039; Chem. Abstr. 1984, 100, 93917a.
- (262) Parshin, G. S.; Bulgakov, R. G.; Kazakov, V. P.; Dmitrieva, E. V. Khim. Vys. Energ. 1972, 6, 498; Chem. Abstr. 1973, 78, 64670m.
- (263) Bulgakov, R. G.; Kazakov, V. P.; Parshin, G. S.; Dmitrieva, E. V. Khim. Vys. Energ. **1974**, 8, 85; Chem. Abstr. **1974**, 80, 88109q. (264) Voloshin, A. I.; Sharipov, G. L.; Kazakov, V. P.; Tolstikov, G. A.
- Bull. Acad. Sciences USSR, Div. Chem. Sci. 1986, 35, 2397 (265) Emsenhuber, M.; Poechlauer, P.; Aubry, J.-M.; Nardello, V.; Falk,
- H. Monat. Chem. 2003, 134, 387. (266) Khan, A. U. J. J. Biolum. Chemilumin. 1989, 4, 200.
- (267) Ando, W.; Kabe, Y.; Kobayashi, S.; Takyu, C.; Yamagishi, A.; Inaba, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 4526.
- (268) Khan, A. U. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, 6516.
- Corey, E. J.; Mehrotra, M. M.; Khan, A. U. Biochem. Biophys. (269)Res. Commun. 1987, 145, 842.
- (270) Kanofsky, J. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 2977.
- (271) Kanofsky, J. R.; Sugimoto, H.; Sawyer, D. T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 3698.
- Roberts, J. L., Jr.; Sawyer, D. T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, (272)712.
- (273)Shoaf, A. R.; Shaikh, A. U.; Ford, J. H.; Carlson, W. C.; Steele, R. H. J. Biolum. Chemilumin. 1996, 11, 9.
- (274) Danen, W. C.; Arudi, R. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 3944. (275)Di Mascio, P.; Bechara, E. J. H.; Medeiros, M. H. G.; Briviba,
- K.; Sies, H. FEBS Lett. 1994, 355, 287. (276) Di Mascio, P.; Briviba, K.; Sasaki S. T.; Catalani, L. H.; Medeiros,
- M. H. G.; Bechara, E. J. H.; Sies, H. Biol. Chem. 1997, 378, 1071. Miyamoto, S.; Martinez, G. R.; Martins, A. P. B.; Medeiros, M. (277)
- H. G.; Di Mascio, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 4510.
   Yang, D.; Tang, Y.-C.; Chen, J.; Wang, X.-C.; Bartberger, M. D.;
   Houk, K. N.; Olson, L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1999, 121, 11976. (278)
- (279) Khan, A. U. J. Biolumin. Chemilumin. 1995, 10, 329.
   (280) Khan, A. U.; Kovacic, D.; Kolbanovskiy, A.; Desai, M.; Frenkel,
- K.; Geacintov, N. E. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2000, 97, 2984.
- (281) Martinez, G. R.; Di Mascio, P.; Bornini, M. G.; Augusto, O.; Briviba, K.; Sies, H.; Maurer, P.; Röthlisberger, U.; Herold, S.; Koppenol, W. H. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2000, 97, 10307.
- Merényi, G.; Lind, J.; Czapski, G.; Goldstein, S. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2000, 97, 8216. (282)

- (283) Bowen, E. J.; Lloyd, R. A. Proc. Chem. Soc. 1963, 305.
- (284)Evmiridis, N. P.; Thanasoulias, N. K.; Vlessidis, A. G. Talanta 1998, 46, 179.
- Meluzova, G. B.; Vassil'ev, R. F. Mol. Photochem. 1970, 2, 251. (285)(286) Meluzova, G. B., Vassilev, R. F. Mol. Thuberten, 1970, 2, 201.
   (286) Meluzova, G. B., Belova, L. A.; Voronkov, V. G. Zh. Fiz. Khim. 1970, 44, 1328; Chem. Abstr. 1970, 73, 71783a.
   (287) Lin, J.-M.; Yamada, M. Anal. Chem. 1999, 71, 1760.
- (288)
- Steer, R. P.; Darnall, K. R.; Pitts, J. N., Jr. Tetrahedron Lett. 1969, 3765. Nazarov, A. M.; Komissarov, V. D. Dokl. Akad. Nauk 1999, 369, (289)
- 74
- Nazarov, A. M.; Voloshin, A. I.; Komissarov, V. D.; Kazakov, V. P. Dokl. Akad. Nauk 2000, 371, 634. (290)
- (291) Bollyky, L. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 92, 3230.
- (292) Inoue, Y.; Turro, N. J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1980, 21, 4327.
- (293) McCapra, F.; Hann, R. A. J. Chem. Soc. D 1969, 442. (294) Lee, K.-W.; Singer, L. A.; Legg, K. D. J. Org. Chem. 1976, 41, 2685.
- (295)Papadopoulos, K.; Spartalis, S.; Nikokavouras, J.; Mitsoulis, K.; Dimotikali, D. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1994, 83, 15.
- (296)Turro, N. J.; Ramamurthy, V.; Liu, K.-C.; Krebs, A.; Kemper, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 6758.
- (297)Griffin, G. W.; Politzer, I. R.; Ishikawa, K.; Turro, N. J.; Chow, M.-F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1977, 1287.
- (298)Akasaka, T.; Sato, R.; Miyama, Y.; Ando, W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 843
- (299)Mylona, A.; Nikokavouras, J.; Takakis, I. M. J. Photochem. Photobiol., A: Chem. 1990, 53, 181.
- Zhang, G.; Li, X.; Ma, H.; Zhang, D.; Li, J.; Zhu, D. Chem. (300)Commun. 2004, 2072.
- Li, X.; Zhang, G.; Ma, H.; Zhang, D.; Li, J.; Zhu, D. J. Am. Chem. (301) Soc. 2004, 126, 11543.
- Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr.; Litvin, F. F. Mol. Biol. 1967, 1, 699 (302)
- (303) Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr.; Litvin, F. F. Biophysika USSR 1968, 13, 146; Chem. Abstr. 1968, 69, 6866h.
- (304) Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr.; Litvin, F. F. Mol. Biol. USSR 1969, 3, 282; Chem. Abstr. 1969, 71, 18907b.
- Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr.; Litvin, F. F. Dokl. Acad. Nauk USSR 1970, 194, 197; Chem. Abstr. 1971, 74, 10503h. (305)
- (306) Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr.; Litvin, F. F. Photochem. Photobiol. 1974, 20. 133.
- (307)Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr.; Shaposhnikova, M. G. Mol. Biol. USSR **1974**, 5, 666; *Chem. Abstr.* **1975**, 82, 40828a. Venediktov, E. A.; Krasnovsky, A. A., Jr. *Khim. Vys. Energ.* **1980**,
- (308)14, 531; Chem. Abstr. 1981, 94, 22836v. (309) Fuhr, H.; Stauff, J. Z. Naturforsch., Teil C **1973**, 28, 302.

CR0300035